Jesuit Educational Quarterly

MARCH, 1965

SECONDARY SCHOOLS

CONTEMPORANEITY

CURRICULA

MODERN LANGUAGES

SPECIAL STUDIES

STUDENT PERSONNEL

Vol. XXVII, No. 4

(FOR PRIVATE CIRCULATION)

Our Contributors

FATHER CORNELIUS J. CARR, S.J., presently Province Director of Studies for High Schools for the Buffalo Province was Principal of McQuaid Jesuit Prep at the time the experiment described in his article was carried out.

MR. EDWARD G. ZOGBY, S.J., a member of the Buffalo Province and presently at Weston in First Theology was a teacher at McQuaid Jesuit Prep at the time of the experiment mentioned in his article.

MR. RICHARD H. TWOHIG, S.J., a member of the Detroit Province, is preparing for ordination at Bellarmine School of Theology, North Aurora.

FATHER VICTOR R. YANITELLI, S.J., is a member of the New York Province. Father has been active in personnel work at both Fordham University and at his present position at St. Peter's College. Father Yanitelli is president of the National Association of Student Personnel Administrators (NASPA).

FATHER JOHN G. AUER, S.J., a member of the Wisconsir Province, teaches at Creighton Prep. Father Auer in his present article speaks not only for himself but is acting as a spokesman for the Central Region of Modern Language Teachers in Jesuit schools

Jesuit Educational Quarterly

March, 1965

CONTENTS

CONTEMPORANEITY: A CHALLENGE FOR OUR HIGH SCHOOLS	
Cornelius J. Carr, S.J	213
DISCUSSION TYPE TEACHING	
Edward G. Zogby, S.J	223
STATUS OF SPECIAL STUDIES	
Edward B. Rooney, S.J	237
A STATISTICAL COMPARISON OF THE CURRICULA	
of Jesuit and Non-jesuit High Schools	
Richard H. Twohig, S.J	247
PHILOSOPHY OF PERSONNEL SERVICES	
Victor R. Yanitelli, S.J	257
The state of the s	
THE AIMS OF A FOUR YEAR ML SYLLABUS	
IN JESUIT HIGH SCHOOLS	
John G. Auer, S.J	259
The state of the s	
News from the Field	267
INDEX TO VOLUME XXVII	270

THE JESUIT EDUCATIONAL QUARTERLY, published in June, October, January, and March by the Jesuit Educational Association, represents the Jesuit secondary schools, colleges, seminaries, and universities of the United States, and those conducted by American Jesuits in foreign lands.

EDITORIAL STAFF

Editor

EDWARD B. ROONEY, S.J.

Assistant Editor

PAUL A. FITZGERALD, S.J.

Managing Editor

EUGENE F. MANGOLD, S.J.

Advisory Board

An editorial advisory board is composed of the regional directors of education in the several Jesuit provinces:

Joseph T. Browne, S.J.
James L. Burke, S.J.
Cornelius J. Carr, S.J.
Bernard J. Dooley, S.J.
Joseph K. Drane, S.J.
James E. FitzGerald, S.J.
Herman J. Hauck, S.J.
Adrian J. Kochanski, S.J.
John V. Murphy, S.J.
Lorenzo K. Reed, S.J.
William D. Ryan, S.J.
Paul V. Siegfried, S.J.
John F. Sullivan, S.J.
James F. Whelan, S.J.

New York Province
New England Province
Buffalo Province
Maryland Province
Maryland Province
New England Province
California Province
Wisconsin Province
Oregon Province
New York Province
Missouri Province
Detroit Province
Chicago Province
New Orleans Province

ADDRESS COMMUNICATIONS TO THE EDITOR 49 East 84th Street, New York, N.Y. 10028

COPYRIGHT, 1965
JESUIT EDUCATIONAL QUARTERLY

Contemporaneity: A Challenge for Our High Schools

CORNELIUS J. CARR, S.J.

To be Ignatian, to be Jesuit, is in part to be contemporary. And, strangely enough, to be contemporary implies being ahead of one's times, not merely apace with them. We need only read Father John Donohue's book on Jesuit Education¹ to discover how smoothly contemporary Saint Ignatius was and how effectively he inspired his associates to be the same. Although indebted to history and to the best schools of their times for much of their curriculum and many of their techniques, the men whose extraordinary talents gave form to Jesuit high schools during the first fifty years of the Society's existence were ahead of their time in curriculum structure, the refinement of teaching techniques, and the depth of their understanding of the varying talents and the psychology of the boys whom they taught. For this reason they achieved an enviable position in the educational world of their time.

It is difficult enough for a Jesuit on retreat to come to terms with himself as he is, his contemporary self, but to come to grips apostolically with his contemporary world, with his neighbor as he is, proves a vastly more challenging task. We are usually aware of the forces at work on ourselves, and in the analysis and reshaping of these we can achieve a personal renewal. It is far more difficult to analyze and reshape the forces at work on our neighbor. And yet only thus can we achieve contemporaneity in our apostolic efforts.

I am not convinced that, at least in our secondary schools today, we are sufficiently earnest in our efforts to achieve contemporaneity in every facet of our work. Our educational philosophy is as contemporary and as sound as it ever was. Our administrative organization is business-like and modern. Our curriculum content and structure are currently being updated throughout the Assistancy in keeping with the best in curriculum research. The latest techniques are under close scrutiny and evaluation by administrators and department heads, although wise caution and/or a lack of funds have delayed their adoption in many cases. I would suggest, however, that we are not as contemporaneous in our approach to the

Donohue, John W., Jesuit Education. New York: Fordham University Press, 1963. pp. 221.

modern American boy as we should be, and this because we are failing in our dealings with him to take into account the changes in his social climate and thinking which recent years have brought. It has always been a problem for us to bring boys to the point where they think of themselves as students rather than as teenagers, but if we are to succeed in today's teenage world, we must be

more realistic and contemporary in our approach.

Innovations on the teaching scene such as educational television, team teaching, programmed instruction, learning laboratories and the like, are not inspired solely by the problem of trying to provide all Americans with an education of a quality not ordinarily characteristic of mass production, however significant this factor may be. The newer techniques are as much occasioned by the realization that today's student differs from yesterday's. Educationists are aware-and have leagued with technicians, psychologists and others to prove-that today's student learns more readily from a television set than from a textbook, more effectively from a team of teachers or small discussion groups than from a single teacher in a class of thirty-five who may do a conscientious job but who lacks the modern approach. This awareness of a new teenage psychology, therefore, has penetrated our contemporary educational world. I think we must admit that in many cases it has not had an impact on our Jesuit performance as teachers. What thoughts I have to offer are culled from a bit of experience, a bit of reading and a bit of reflection on both.

It is an anomaly of our times that while clamoring more loudly than ever before for freedom from restraint, today's youth has shackled himself to the demanding mores of his own age group. This results on the one hand in a strong resentment of authority which is wielded arbitrarily, and on the other in a near-total submission to an intellectually crippling set of values which take shape in such well-travelled meccas as the local pool room or the weekly neighborhood hop. Unaware of these values, or at least not realizing the strong pressures exerted by teenagers on each other to adopt them as rules of action, the new teacher finds himself confronted with student attitudes which are not the same as they were a short ten years ago. Far too often, rather than working to understand and shape these attitudes, the new teacher prefers to conduct his classes on the mistaken assumption that boys are no different than ever before. Teachers of long standing are even more prone to this delusion and maintain their belief that

"what was good enough for me is good enough for them." This is the beginning of trouble-for an administrator as well as a teacher. Those that hold to a conviction that boys have not changed much, if at all, in recent years would do well to ponder the decision of two experienced Jesuit retreat masters not to give retreats to high school boys in the future. Both of these men had been highly successful in conducting school retreats, but both are wise enough to recognize a change in American youth, and both are humble enough to admit their inability to understand it.

Boys are still boys in that they continue to have the usual personal problems of adolescence, continue to be inattentive and restless under a mediocre or poor teacher, and continue, at times, as Father Donohue puts it, to manifest "that joyous disregard for etiquette which naturally converts any all-male world into a barracks."2 But boys differ today in the mental baggage which along with their books they bring to school each day, and since it is precisely in a boy's mind that a teacher must rummage and create order before he can begin to teach, it is imperative that he know what is there. Perhaps no one has made a more thorough and scientific inventory in terms of the modern teenager's social values and their impact on education than Dr. James Coleman of Johns Hopkins University.3 Heading a research team, Dr. Coleman spent several years' leave of absence studying the social climate of ten northern Illinois high schools of various type, size, social caste and location, one of them Catholic.4 The picture of the adolescent and his "subculture" which emerges from this study is well worth our consideration, not only because of its professional quality, but, important here, because the picture is contemporary. What is said in the next few paragraphs is drawn largely from his book.

Today's youth has not the close ties with his family that were common years ago. There are many reasons for this which need not detain us here. The fact, however, is incontrovertible and is responsible for the creation of adolescent society as it exists today. Boys are committed to educational institutions at an early age to be given the modern education and training which parents nowadays either have not the time to give or are incapable of giving. Further, these boys must be kept there longer than in the past to acquire the knowledge they need to take their place as responsible

e e

a-

m

m

er

ts

est

M.

² op. cit., p. 64.
³ Coleman, James S., Adolescent Society. New York: Free Press of Glencoe, 1961. pp. 368.
⁴ The findings for the Catholic school do not depart from the pattern established for the others, and hence are not individually significant.

9

0

members of society in a new and fast-changing world. This longer absence from home gives forces outside the family more of an opportunity to influence them. The combination of these factors forces a boy to move more and more with his own age group, and thus he begins his initiation into an adolescent society which, like all societies, has its own language, its own culture centers (e.g., the local milk bar) and, most important, its own set of values. The parents have retreated meantime not only from their role as primary educators of their children in the face of advances in the world of learning, but even from the strong assertion of parental authority which has in the past always afforded such valuable help to high school teachers and administrators, and which has imposed a sense of values which could withstand that constructed by their children's teenage companions who are equally adrift.

Unfortunately the hierarchy of values in the modern teenage world militates strongly against study. Not all of our boys adopt this scale, granted; but enough of them do to influence powerfully the social and intellectual climate of our schools. Dr. Coleman's cross-picture of the ten schools studied reveals that "to be important and looked up to by the other fellows here at school," and "to be popular with girls around here who really rate" (two distinct questionnaire items, but yielding identical scales), boys listed in rank order that you must 1) come from the right family, 2) be a leader in activities, 3) have a nice car, 4) get high grades, 5) be a star athlete, and 6) be in the leading crowd.5 Qualifications for being a member of "the leading crowd" were ranked in this order: you must 1) have a good personality, 2) have a good reputation, 3) be an athlete, 4) be good-looking, 5) get good grades, 6) have a car, 7) dress well, 8) have money, and 9) come from the right neighborhood.6 Whether it ranks high or not on a popularity poll, boys have a strong desire to belong to the elite of their society.

School grades, we see, fare well on neither scale, and we can be sure that the voice of authority—principal's, teacher's or parents'—will do little to change this. A boy seeks rewards within the framework of his world, not his teacher's, whether it be in terms of popularity, being admitted into the circle of elite, or something else. Hence parents and teachers, as Coleman mentions, no longer have "control over the levers they could apply to motivate children. Now the levers are the other children themselves, acting as a small

⁵ op. cit., pp. 43-44.

op. cit., p. 40.

society, and adults must come to know either how to shape the directions this society takes, or else how to break down the adolescent society, thus reestablishing control by the old levers."

Although motivating boys to attain good grades has always been one of a teacher's major problems, a student's apathy was usually the one obstacle he had to overcome, although often enough it was connected with other personal problems. Today there is still apathy, but harder to remove because it is rationalized and enforced by the constraints of the teenage culture.

Knowing these facts about today's adolescent, how are we to deal with him? To try to force him back into yesterday's mold would be a futile endeavor at best. More likely disastrous. The more logical approach seems to be Coleman's first alternative: to shape the

directions this adolescent society takes. But how?

The boy as we must deal with him today is less an individual than a member of a group. No longer, it seems, are we dealing with Jack Burns alone when we call him aside for a talk or when we call on him in class. What we do or say to him becomes the immediate concern of the group. Treat one boy unjustly and the whole class assumes an aggressive stance. Resentment is not harbored: it is broadcast. Today we deal no longer with Burns, but with Burns and Company. Obviously this complicates the task of motivation immensely, not to mention discipline. Tarnished techniques and antiquated approaches, therefore, are no longer effective. The teacher or administrator who uses them is not contemporary.

As a member of a group, a boy's interests are the group's interests and to these his energies are directed. What transpires in the classroom are the teacher's activities, not his—the tests, recitations and so forth—not his because he has no control over them, no say in their conduct. Resentful of authority which gives him no say, although generally compliant with it, he becomes inactive, passive, doing only what he is told when he is told. Further, the norms of the adolescent community, as we have seen, militate against scholastic effort. Exertion in the cause of studies does not improve a boy's status in the eyes of his associates. In fact, conspicuous success in studies may be met with resentment or, at worst, rejection. To some boys, those who are "loners" or on the fringe of the group, this may cause little concern, but to the average boy it matters greatly because it erodes his relationship with his associates, a relationship he needs for social fulfillment.

⁷ op. cit., pp. 11-12.

This induced passivity, of course, whatever its immediate cause, breeds group irresponsibility. If the teacher dictates every detail of class time and work, students are deprived of any opportunity to make decisions or to take action on their own. The very basis of responsibility, in other words, is denied them. This passivity is unnatural. Boys are essentially active, and so, lacking opportunity for responsible action in class and deprived of a say in what transpires, they vent their energy and enthusiasm on their own pursuits, not the teacher's. These may range anywhere from debating, dramatics or athletics to hootenanies, cars or beatle haircuts. But the important element here is that these interests are theirs. Here they have authority, here they make decisions, here they willingly take the responsibility for their actions. These endeavors call not for obedience, conformity and attention as much as they demand initiative, originality and dedication.

Let us recall here one obvious fact which Coleman's study fully supports, namely, that boys are as competitive by nature as they are active. Be it for girl or trophy, they compete. Modern educational psychologists have not succeeded in proving that scholastic competition inflicts any sort of damage on a student, emotional, social or otherwise, provided it is properly structured. Frustrations and failures are a part of life and a boy should be taught how to confront them. As Paul Woodring remarks in one of his books, the runner who, on the fourth down, is stopped one yard from the goal line should not be allowed to have a fifth down lest he feel frustrated.⁸ The dynamism which competition evokes should be taken advantage of wherever possible, be it on the debate rostrum, the sports field or in the classroom.

0

This being the picture of today's adolescent, how can we deal with him in the classroom in a way that will enlist his interest, enthusiasm and support? How, in other words, can we display in action a true contemporaneity of approach? A detailed answer to this crucial question may be hard to find in what follows, but I shall bravely attempt to lay out a few guidelines.

Admitting the foregoing sketch as applicable to a very great number of our students (those whom it does not fit are usually not scholastic problems), I think that as teachers and administrators we must tackle the basic problem of dealing with the group first, be it class, year or full student body, and with its members

⁸ Woodring, Paul, Let's Talk Sense About Our Schools. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1953. pp. 215.

second. This seems only logical if boys think and act first as members of a group, of their adolescent society, and only secondly as individuals; if they think of themselves first as teenagers, only secondly as students.9 But before we can effectively work with the group as such, we must develop the habit of thinking of, let us say, the class not as a collection of unrelated individuals, but as a segment of the larger teenage community which has so strongly shaped their values and to whose societal arcana they swear strong allegiance. The specific challenge of the teacher here is to alter his class's scale of values at least to the extent of moving scholastic achievement a few notches up the scale. If the teacher can make his subject appealing to the class as a group, make them see it through group action as being worthy of their energies, the efforts of individuals in the class to excel will no longer incur social sanction, which to most boys is a far greater threat than parental chagrin or teacher displeasure.

We have lost the feel for action in many of our classes today. All too often the teacher has turned lecturer or spends long minutes concentrating his attention on one student to the neglect of the whole. This is no small fault. It amounts to a betrayal of our Jesuit teaching tradition and supplies the perfect atmosphere for the student passivity which we have decried. Self-activity on the part of the student has been a cardinal principle of Jesuit methodology since our earliest educational ventures. Then, as it should be now, it was stimulated in great part through group action inspired by an imaginative use of the prelection, by contests and games both intraclass and intramural. Today we find ourselves shamefacedly reading in current educational literature that these techniques which we have allowed to fall into disuse are the very ones recommended to match the student psychology of today. Through these methods doors open to pupil initiative, enthusiasm and responsibility, to classroom situations where learning becomes their activity, not the teacher's alone, where individuals carry a team flag, not a personal one. Through team involvement in scholastic activity, the individual who excels is rewarded by increased status in his group once the group's energies are bent to this purpose. This is his greatest, and should suffice as his only, reward.

The school administrator, like the teacher, should employ similar

⁹ We, have not helped to improve this attitude by the proliferation of extracurricular activities in many of our schools. On this, see CEEB's College Admissions No. 6, "The American Secondary School," p. 19.

500

t

ij

山

group tactics in dealing with the student body or sections thereof. To illustrate this, I am able to trace briefly two successful experiments in the contemporary approach. Both were conducted in 1964 at McQuaid Jesuit High School in Rochester, New York.

1) The Sunday Seminar. Jointly conceived by Father John St. George, director of Student Government, and Mr. Edward Zogby, a third year Regent and senior class advisor, the Sunday Seminar was established to better the spirit of a highly troublesome senior year. Over a period of about ten Sundays, a group of about twelve to fifteen Seniors came to school for a 9:30 Mass (often versus populum, always dialogue with homily), after which they would repair to the Senior Lounge for coffee, donuts and a discussion of senior problems which often lasted till 1 P.M. The core of the group's student membership remained stable; others participated by invitation. The latter group was composed of those who would be able to contribute significantly to the solution of the problem under discussion. These latter boys, incidentally, were not always students most in favor with the administration, but boys who were influential in the life of senior year, for weal or woe-some of the elite referred to above. The aforementioned faculty members were always in attendance, joined occasionally by the principal and/or a faculty member who was having particular difficulties with a segment of senior year.

To one meeting which I attended as principal, a lay teacher of senior French was invited. A thoroughly cultured and urbane person himself, he was having difficulty understanding the attitude of the American boy towards learning-towards learning his subject at least. His classes, on their part, were having some difficulty understanding his approach to them, a situation not helped by his heavy foreign accent. The session yielded a candid discussion of the difficulties on both sides of the desk. The teacher complained of a lack of enthusiasm for the study of French, the antics of boys who seemed determined to undermine his efforts to teach the matter, and so forth. The boys, on the other hand, explained in responsible fashion that in Europe the proximity of one nation to another gives a strong utilitarian motive to a European's study of French, a motive not shared by Americans. The boys admitted to the presence of trouble-makers in each class and drew up new seating arrangements which they believed would help to eliminate much of the disturbance. However, they pointedly remarked that much of the trouble was created by the teacher himself: questions

asked by students were often misunderstood and serious protests to this effect had been habitually dismissed as stalling tactics by the teacher; once asked a question, students were not given sufficient time in which to reply; often the teacher would hover too long over a single pupil's desk for correction of a written theme; and so forth. The teacher had long since won the respect of these boys by his learning, his courtesy and his friendliness, and they proved themselves willing as a group to aid him regain the tactical losses which he had suffered in certain of his classes. At the end of some two hours, the teacher expressed his gratitude for this frank and constructive exchange of views, everyone had another cup of coffee, and class relationships vastly improved.

2) The Big Brother Program. Efforts had been made at the school in recent years to achieve solidarity within individual grade levels-horizontally, so to speak. Organizationally this had been achieved through the appointment of a "class advisor" for each of the four grade levels. It was suggested, however, at one of the aforementioned Seminars that a vertical solidarity was needed as well, achieved through some program which could build unity among all four grade levels. The Big Brother Program seemed like one answer. A member of the lay faculty who had experienced the effectiveness of the Program at Holy Cross was invited to explain the system at one of the Seminars. Student reaction to the proposal was highly favorable, and so, with the approval of Father Robert Keck, principal, the Program was initiated in September with the arrival of the new Freshmen. Plans had been carefully formulated in a series of summer meetings between Father St. George and the newly-elected president and vice-president of the Student Council. The latter official, who is ex officio president of the freshman class until the January freshman elections, was in direct charge of the senior and junior upperclassmen who conducted the two-day orientation program. The activities of these "Brothers" varied: presenting school officials at assemblies, introducing homeroom teachers to their classes, taking attendance, supervising the filling out of registration and other forms, distributing book lists, instructing in fire drill procedures, giving suggestion on study, explaining disciplinary regulations, and so forth. Most of these activities were accomplished in individual homerooms by the team of Brothers assigned to a particular homeroom. Following the second day's morning Mass which was attended by the Freshmen, their homeroom teachers and homeroom Brothers, the Freshmen were

formally seated in the cafeteria and their breakfast was served by the Brothers. Whereas the first day's theme had been the "Intellectual and Spiritual Aspects of McQuaid," the second day focused on the "Spirit of McQuaid and McQuaid Students." A picnic lunch and field events closed the second day. It should be added that, as one would expect, assembly addresses were given these days by the rector, principal, freshman counsellor and assistant principal.¹⁰

The results of this experiment, new to McQuaid at least, have been excellent. The Freshmen were immediately made to feel at home, came to know the upperclassmen as friends and advisors, and were quickly absorbed by them into the life of the school and its spirit. Nor, incidentally, has contact ceased. Once each month the homeroom Brothers conduct the weekly homeroom period with a planned follow-up program of talk and discussion. In terms of the Brothers themselves: not only did they convince the newly-arrived Freshmen of the need for study, discipline, spirit and so forth, but in the process developed convictions on the need for these things which they held only in token fashion before, convictions which they have been communicating to their classmates by word and example ever since. Here again we see group responsibility paying off, sparked by the chance to display initiative in a cause they came to believe in.

Both of the above-mentioned experiments employed the approach and tactics explained in this article. The allegiance, previously questionable, of a large segment of the student body was won by open discussion, mutual planning and a delegation of authority which developed a serious sense of responsibility in the students concerned. Nor did only these students profit. The student school community of which they were members quickly learned of the projects and saw in them an official school move to treat the student body generally in a more contemporaneous and mature fashion.

However, the good thus done on the administrative level in these projects can be quickly undone by the classroom performance of teachers who refuse to face up to the modern challenge and take no concurrent, measured steps towards dealing with today's students in a way geared to our times.

¹⁰ A dittoed schedule of the Freshman Orientation Program may be had by writing to the school's Registrar, Rochester, New York 14618.

Discussion Type Teaching

An Aspect of Contemporaneity in the High School

EDWARD G. ZOGBY, S.J.

In his article "Contemporaneity: Challenge to the High Schools," Fr. Cornelius J. Carr, S.J., Prefect of High Schools in the Buffalo Province, spoke of Sunday morning seminars which we ran at McQuaid Jesuit High School in Rochester, and the formative effect these meetings had on the students involved. These seminars, initially held for the students from the Senior Advanced Placement English class, were planned to add a social dimension to a new humanities-discussion class. This article will endeavor to give an academic aspect of the facts that Fr. Carr mentioned in his article.

During the last few years, under the direction of Fr. Carr, the Buffalo Province high schools were gradually introduced to a fresh approach to the teaching of high school English, to a newly revised syllabus, and to a clarification of aims and objectives. Among some of these new aims was the expressed wish that since Latin and Greek in our high schools today were no longer able to sustain the burden of transmitting the riches of the humanities, the burden of introducing these ideas would be expected to come from the English classes. This immediately raised a thorny problem of what then happens to high school English as a preparation for college English. Thus, many questions arose which had to be settled before any new project could be launched. The problem for us became localized initially in the Senior A.P.E., later branching off into other subjects such as Latin and History. Our reasoning went something like this: If we decide to teach the humanities, what will happen to the specifically English literature of the Senior English course? Will it end up as just a great books and ideas course without attention to the rigorous demands of literary style and writing? How will the new course bring in writing, composition and grammar? What books will it use as texts? Since the students will be from the most gifted of the honors program, what method of presentation will be used in motivating them to selfactivity and self-initiative? Can one teach the humanities or do such great works demand a type of research-analysis approach proportionate to the depth of experience found in these works themselves? Is the classroom the right situation for learning by personal involvement, meaningful and "felt" insight and, most important of all, self-discovery? Or will we need a seminar room?

I do not mean to give the impression that we actually sat down and worked out all of these details before the course started. This all happened one fine day when I could see that the regular type of teacher-centered teaching was just stifling the energies of the class. I simply announced that this was the last class without knowing what the next day would bring. The students were on stand-by alert. Fortunately for me, the principal was a man of vision and could see what was happening and he graciously allowed it to happen despite the risk involved. Consultation with several other teachers on the faculty that day after one month of regular class brought about the following decisions: The course would be taught as an experiment, a course-in-process, which would be continually refined and adjusted to meet the needs and abilities of the members of the class. The suggestions and capacities of the students were to be essential factors in determining the matter, method, and amount of time to be spent on an individual literary unit. We decided to start with the Greeks, leave Latin literature as such to the Latin department, and work our way up to the best of contemporary literature.

In this program, the teacher was to be a participant in discussions and not the group leader nor a divulger of too much information. He would guide by setting down the demands of a five to seven page paper at the end of each unit, establish the form to be used (M.L.A. Style Sheet), sit with various groups to check on those who might not have prepared for class, gently prod them and encourage them individually by specifying how they might go about researching in the public or university libraries, keeping notebooks on their findings, and different procedures in making entries into the notebooks. In preparation for discussions, I introduced the class to methods of literary analysis, mostly just brushing up what they had been taught previously. Taking one example of each literary genre, the class and I would study it minutely but quickly, looking for devices which the author used to compress ("pack") his language so that his experience became objectively correlated with the written work. For instance, in Macbeth imagery was studied as the key to the inner dimensions of characterization and the author's way of establishing mood and atmosphere. The technical terminology would be touched upon and pointed out when we came upon their application in the text. The aim of all this was made very explicit to the class. They were to transfer this technique and others to the various other works that we were to take which were of the same genre. It is interesting to note here that whenever I spent too much time on these explications, the class would get immediately restless and someone would invariably inform me that they felt that they had gotten the point and wanted to move on. And invariably, they were right.

In this type of course, the teacher must be willing to surrender his power of total direction and take signals from the students' readiness for self-activity. Always proven true in my experience, I am sure that anyone using this method of instruction will find students offering suggestions and corrections to the teacher but rarely in anything but a courteous and salva reverentia manner. They will treat the teacher in the role that he assumes—as a fellow participant but not too often as one who will solve the problems they raise. This they must learn to do for themselves and usually they prefer to do the work on their own once the new unit has been introduced by the teacher. It was amazing to see the amount of creative energy that the experiment released within each student, and the amount of spiritual growth that went along with it, if one can judge from the remarks of many parents and acquaintances of the boys.

I. Presuppositions on which the course was based:

John Donne once wrote "No man is an island unto himself; he is part of the continent, part of the main." This quote, together with all its implications, was the truth about man which I wanted to teach the class. For centuries now literature has been speaking of man, not the humana natura complete spectata of an abstract philosophy, but man as living among friends and enemies. Literature has spoken of and echoed the dictum of Aristotle that man is a "political animal." He is a being made for cities. By reflection on his social situation and his personal encounters with life, the fates, storms, windmills, pilgrimages, the home, the traditional man -the homo viator-has learned to cope with life, to control it, and not be submerged by it. Man has seen death and opted for life. In the face of the stifling activity of pagan gods, man talked of freedom and asserted his individuality. Presented with falsehood, he chose personal integrity and spoke a truth which brought death upon him. Called by destiny to build a new society, man learned to put aside his own wishes and accept a life of obedience

n

ta

fo

th

be

and fidelity to God, man and his destiny. In the face of overwhelming odds, man became a hero and gathered followers to himself. He learned to laugh, to see himself honestly. He became a fighter for causes greater than himself, he opposed kings and defied the furies and the fates. Gradually man's picture of himself in literature changed as society itself changed. He began seeing himself as a spectator, a pawn, a mere "attendant lord," a hollow remnant of bygone days out of step with a changing world. He found himself a victim to a blind force. But soon a new picture began to form of man. He came to see himself as a value of unreproducible eternal dignity too sacred to be bartered to satisfy the selfish wishes of a disobedient authority; an oath, a signature, freedom and death: Thomas More, in Robert Bolt's A Man for All Seasons, is the modern man seeing personal integrity and his faith as something which makes death seem no more than a simple

plaything.

By studying and reflecting on such profound portrayals of man throughout the centuries, the meaning of man stands out with a growing clarity. He is a creature who knows and loves; he is a creature faced with options, free to choose from among the options, yet limited once he freely chooses. The relevance of such study today in our democratic and pluralistic society is to show that man has always been constant in his hopes, aspirations, his love of freedom, his rights and obligations. Man remains constant in his needs despite the historical changes of situation and possibility. In other words, the presupposition is that the humanities can teach us how to live responsibly and integrally in today's somewhat battered and broken world. We are dealing with a thing "ever old and ever new"-beauty, truth, goodness-life. This is God and also, within his own compass, this is man. Man's task is to build the city of man and commune with his neighbors. His main tool is language; communication (the expression of truth in love) his way of dealing with others and learning to respect differences of opinion and belief, of personality and of race. Sincerity and honesty are not mere commodities, but basic values in life. These he must presuppose that all others have. Man's life is a process of integration which is in constant need of re-examination and refinement. This is especially true in a pluralistic society where so many divergent factors must be harmonized in justice and charity if freedom is to be preserved.

To teach this type of awareness to our students, the humanities

must be seen not only as a value in themselves, but as a vehicle in understanding the problems of today. The humanities can best be seen as relevant, it seems to me, by reading the works and talking about them in groups, and then providing opportunities for writing about what the students themselves find relevant in them. The means we used in dealing with the humanities was the discussion, varying as need arose between a large group of twenty or small groups of five.

We studied, first of all, the very idea of discussion and saw it to be saying much about the needs of modern man to grow in his ability to live in society and contribute personally to its development. For, discussion is rapidly becoming one of our main means of solving social problems and maintaining personal and social freedom. National and international "conferences" are fast becoming the modern battlefields in which issues and ideologies face and fight one another. In the light of the complexity of our present day, I feel that we must give a training which affects the students by causing them to interiorize the values which they discover in literature. Discussion brings things out into the open and challenges opinions and ideas. It causes the student to take a stand for what to him is meaningful. In this way, the process of interiorization is hastened and made more conscious, and gradually the person himself becomes less prejudiced and more honest and authentic.

II. Matter and Method of the course:

Even though we decided to study the humanities through the discussion format, we nonetheless strove to keep the literary aspect of what we were reading in the foreground. In this way we always approached them from the point of view of literary genres which have a connotative or figurative way of revealing and embodying the truth about man. The chief emphasis was placed on language and communication, i.e. man is saying something sginificant to man, and each author and speaker has his own peculiar idiom. We asked the question "what is the author saying and how does he say it?" In this question we have one expression of the duality underlying the course: the artistic aspect and the social aspect—the way the artist says something about living man.

Another expression which we used to express the same duality but with more emphasis on hidden truth or falsehood, prejudice, "going beyond the facts," i.e. analysis and discovery of the author's hidden agenda, was the Laswell formula. This formula, to be found also in Aristotle's Poetics, can be stated as: who says what to whom through what medium and to what effect? To explain this: first of all, to say "who," we mean the author or speaker of a work, or, in real life, someone like a clergyman, who assumes a definite role and speaks from that position. Transfer of this, for instance, was made to people playing roles either authentically or inauthentically in real life as well as literature-from Socrates and the Sophists to the people of today, and the problem of prejudice. Secondly, by saying "says what" we mean the way this person becomes identified in life by what he does, limits what he has to say and what he can say when he speaks as an authority in and outside of his field. Thirdly, the phrase "to whom" refers to the speaker's audience. In this sense, a great work of literature, ringing deep-echoing resonances from man's own experience (e.g. the tragedies of Sophocles, and the divine-comic tragedies of Christian writers) has a wider audience than a news article on a family which lost all its possessions in a fire which destroyed their home. Both are tragic, but they elicit vastly different depths of response. Fourthly, the means one takes (sermon for a clergyman) to communicate his experience is what the phrase "through what medium"

It was in this category that most of the analytical work took place by determining the precise literary genre involved and how the author went about structuring his experience so that it went beyond mere writing into the realm of art. Here the students learned to differentiate and isolate artistically effective use of connotative language from what might be called uninspired writing. (I would like to add here that we omitted purely creative writing in this course. This would be more in place if the course were protracted into a three-year course. But in the final year of high school, I think the emphasis should be on clear thinking, and the ability to write a technical, analytical essay by combining a lively style with textural precision.) Finally, the phrase "to what effect" means the purpose the author had in writing what he did or the speaker saying what he did say. In this we would include movies, TV shows, radio programs, and the various other art forms. Is this work mainly literary, philosophical, and so forth? Is it just one of them or is it a blend? How so? Is it propaganda? Is there any hidden, unstated motive involved? Here we took up the matter of logic and the present public means of communication. In dealing with this precise point, we made use of the thoughts George Orwell expressed in his essay "Politics and the English Language," as well as ideas found in *Dynamics of Discussion* by Barnlund and Haiman (Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1960). The use of L. Susan Stebbing's *Thinking to Some Purpose* proved disastrous, but the reasons for its failure would need another paper just to explain it.

Logic qua logic never seems to be too popular.

The discussion groups we had were patterned after what Barnlund and Haiman call "learning" groups. They were teacherless groups in which everyone was a teacher, and leaderless groups (not leadershipless) in which everyone was a leader. Everyone was responsible for a certain amount of preparation and research for each class as if he were preparing to teach something specific to the group the next day. This gave them confidence because they had something to share; they were training themselves to follow out their hunches and insights, gradually coming to see that for each person there were varied significances attached to a single word or figure of speech.

Another effect mentioned towards the middle of the course was that they found themselves automatically listening to the "words behind the words" when others were speaking. They were becoming aware of the variety of implications which statements and untested assumptions that they and others were making (including the Prime Participant, the teacher) could have. They began seeing that this type of thinking was "for life," and that they had basic values of their own, both culturally induced and personally synthesized. The advantage to this group-teaching and group-learning is that the educational experience is immediately the synthesized

thinking of the whole group.

Our precise method of procedure was to break the matter down into specific units, alternating, for the sake of variety, between past and contemporary literature. We had five periods each week, each period going for forty-five minutes. Classes were held in the Senior Lounge where students were allowed to smoke during class. The following diagram will explain much:

Discussion

Lecture

Research paper (one per unit)

Library research

The lecture was given by myself or a teacher from a subject which touched upon the matter of the unit, e.g. the Greek teacher

giving a background lecture with bibliographical information. At

most, the introductory lectures went for three periods.

The discussion, most frequently in groups of five in the first year and most often in large groups in the second year, would be followed up at night privately by research at home or at the library. This research was to help the student prepare himself on precise points concerning the text being studied in class, as well as a preparation for the paper that would come due a few days after we had finished a particular unit. Both the discussion and the research had the purpose of working ultimately towards a paper, consequently there was to be a continual dovetailing. The title of the paper was to come from the student's main interest during the discussions.

We worked to avoid both slavish recourse to text and line and the other danger of vague generalities by insisting that the footnoting and bibliographic methods outlined by the MLA Style Sheet be followed carefully. At least this had the effect of creating a serious scholarly habit of research and writing which many came to think was one of the strongest features of the course as far as

their work in college was concerned.

In the first year, speakers were brought in once a month from schools and businesses in the Rochester area that touched on language and communications. This was not repeated in the second year of our experiment because the interests of the group were different from those of the first year group. Nonetheless, such a speakers' program can be a vital aspect of the entire course and should be thought of as such. These lectures were always open to other Senior English classes if our schedules happened to coincide.

56

P

The texts used were all paperbacks:

1) Sophocles: Oedipus Rex
Oedipus at Colonus
Antigone (Lattimore translation)

2) Homer: The Odyssey

3) Plato: The Apology

4) Dante: The Inferno (Ciardi translation)

5) Beowulf (Raffel translation)

6) Shakespeare: Macbeth. Offered in a Sunday seminar and attended by at least half the class were: The Sonnets, King Lear, Hamlet, Othello, The Tempest.

7) Bolt: A Man for All Seasons

- 8) Miller: Death of a Salesman
- 9) West: The Devil's Advocate
- 10) Golding: Lord of the Flies
- 11) Lee: To Kill a Mockingbird
- 12) Waugh: Brideshead Revisited
- 13) Greene: The Power and the Glory
- 14) Fitzgerald: The Great Gatsby
- 15) Eliot: The Love Song of J. Alfred Prufrock
- 16) Selected poems and poets from all periods with readings taken from the Caedmon poetry series.
- 17) Selected essays mimeographed—on fiction, poetry, criticism, art, and so forth.

This list represents the syllabus I would have followed if I were teaching again this year. I have omitted Chaucer which, while delightful, was too much to handle. This list contains what appealed to each group. A questionnaire given out at the end of the first year mentioned a lack of poems and essays. The next year I increased the amount of matter in both of these genres, and increased the amount of analysis of news articles. The result was too much time spent on logic. The questionnaire was made up by one of the students, checked over by a planning committee and myself, and handed out to the entire group. In this regard, it is important to hand out the questionnaire with a time limit and before the students get too involved with exams. It is disastrous to wait until after exams.

The final exam consisted in one essay question with a rather long quote from a book or article which touched upon an important aspect of the humanities. The question asked the students to bring together all the material covered during the semester into a coherent focus. The exam was given out a week ahead of time, but no notes were permitted during the exam. The one new thing that I asked of them at the time of the actual exam was that they take the first fifteen minutes to outline their essay on a separate sheet of paper. This had a sobering effect. No warning had been given about the outline. The exam went for three uninterrupted hours.

III. A follow-up study after one year of college:

Present at the follow-up discussion were ten out of the original twenty students, representing such schools as Boston College,

M.I.T., University of Rochester, Fordham, Canisius College of Buffalo, Princeton, Notre Dame, and LeMoyne. The following is an attempt to represent the common opinion of the group and pull together the many remarks that were made. None of the ideas expressed below were in any way suggested by me, and they came up within the framework of a discussion of the relation of science to the humanities. The discussion began with the question did this course prepare you for what you found to be your task in college?

"Yes, it did; but not only in the field of literature and English composition, but in other subjects as well." It was also seen as a good introduction to one's life task in that "it helps to bring about a personal philosophy." It does this by an unfolding set of realizations which touch upon the values of education, reasoning from experience, seeing all subjects as so many ways of getting at one truth, a willingness to accept mystery, seeing a reciprocity between reading and one's own experience, the ability to see what is valuable and worthwhile in a subject, the ability to test one's own honesty and sincerity of effort—putting blame for failure where it belongs. Basically, what they expressed was that they had learned to be open to the many possibilities and dimensions in their experience

of people, ideas and reading.

On education and gaining a philosophy of life: This is one man's statement to which all the others gave their assent. "The course gives, in a flowing and evolving order, a development of human thought, the growth in man's view of life and the world, that life is not just random activity, but a thing which is developed from age to age. It teaches you not just to pass an exam but to understand what life is going to mean for you. It teaches you that ideas must not only be viewed in themselves in isolation but as part of something; that ideas have grown out of one another-ideas fuse and beget new ideas. You come to see that education is not just memory, man is not just a machine or cog. Education is not a chore but a necessity to get a philosophy of life. It gives the realization that one needs before going to college that maturity needs a goal-the need to get somewhere. It provides the shock value necessary to realize that a structure is necessary if one is to fit details into a context, the trained mind can go to a background and see the total complexity. Such education brings to life the ability to gain perspective through one's own discoveries; it broadens one's own personal background by showing that man is always synthesizing; it creates a need to continue to know more about the

meaning of man in such fields as science, theology, sociology, philosophy and mathematics."

They went on to stress the fact that to make a contribution to society, no matter how small, implies a struggle towards being on the part of all men, that truth becomes a thing you do and something that you love. Knowledge breeds love and awareness of others. It breeds a patience with those who find for some reason that they cannot love.

On the utilitarian level: They all felt that writing the documented paper helped in all their subjects, while analysis of the works taught a valuable "habit of thinking towards analysis and seeing the value of ideas in writing." They mentioned that the notebooks and library work were most essential and an effective preparation towards organization and saving time in college. Further, it was felt that we did not have enough creative papers in which they could be freer in expressing their opinions. (They still could not see that the discipline involved in being precise while still maintaining creativity was of that much value. They felt that both papers were necessary.) They emphatically felt that this type of course should start with sophomore year in high school. Carefully planned summer readings which would continue a gradual buildup to the end of Senior year would add cohesion to such a course. Therefore, make it one total experience ranging over three years. Further, they added that not all students would achieve the intended interiorization at the same time-insights cannot be forced into cohesion.

They agreed that, in comparison with students in college from other schools which covered many more works than we did, it is still better in the long run to take fewer works and concentrate on genre analysis as we did: "you know how to read intelligently, there is less name-dropping, while retention after discussions and tone of conversations were greater and better."

The carry-over for one person working with oustanding success in a heavily science and math-oriented program at M.I.T. meant that he was "able to read, think, write and organize ideas because it gave me an analytical depth which I did not see evidenced in others in my courses." He wrote me the following letter which I think is highly significant:

"What I liked best, and what I found most useful at M.I.T., were small discussion groups, the notebooks, and the reports. The discussion groups taught me how to read a work and dig out what the author was really trying to say. I don't think a person can learn this alone, nor do I think it can be taught; only by thinking alone, then discussing the ideas with other people, and then more thinking, discussing, thinking can a person learn how to get the most out of a work. At M.I.T. each week we had three humanities classes in which the professor gave a prepared lecture on some part of the work we were reading. Twice a semester we had to write a 1,500 word paper either bringing together several ideas on one author or comparing two authors. The only problem was that the paper topics weren't the same material that the professor had lectured on. So unless a person could dig out the ideas and compare them with other ideas, as we did in the discussion groups, he was lost trying to write a paper. The people who hadn't had a course with much discussion in high school didn't know how to start or what to do to even get started thinking. They knew what had been said in class, but they couldn't dig up new ideas on their own. Most people thought the final was very difficult because it was six questions of the type-compare this author with that author on this topic. I actually enjoyed it because it was like a conclusion to the two hour discussion I had with my friends the night before comparing different authors on different topics.

The notebooks served two purposes. It taught me how to look up information on a specific topic and quickly pick out what I needed; and it increased my background information. At M.I.T. we didn't have to look up much information since the topics were straight from the work itself. But the fact that I had this background information was a help since I understood what kind of audience

the author was writing to.

The reports taught me how to express in writing what I learned in the discussion groups and the research I did for the notebooks. Since my grade at M.I.T. was dependent only on the reports I wrote and the final exams, the ability to write was most important. There were some people who had good ideas, but they couldn't express them in a well written paper. Either the paper was a series of good ideas connected by meaningless sentences or it was so logical that it read exactly like a mathematical proof. I have done well because I learned how to express my ideas in a clear, concise, yet convincing manner. This could be learned in other English courses, yet coupled with the discussion group and research notebooks, I learned it better in your course.

I credit most of my success at M.I.T. not to my science background, but to my English background, which was brought together

and perfected by your course."

IV. Concluding unscientific postscript:

For me, organizing and teaching this course has been a tremendous education as well as an exhilarating experience. It taught me to work more closely with other members of the faculty and to come to realize that without them we are really just fighting windmills. Many ideas came to a new focus in my discussion with them. They, in turn, were aware of what this class was getting and soon the experimentation filtered off into other courses and into other years. More group discussions were to be seen in other

English, History and Latin classes.

What has all this to do with Jesuit education today? We are involved today with a mushrooming of technology, a narrowing down of the spirit of man, the loss of the individual, and the man-to-man relationship essential to the building up of any social structure. This is the age of the threat of automation, the threat of nuclear annihilation, the loss of freedom through over-specialization. What we need is more of an emphasis on the worthwhileness of the person, a stress on the ethical discipline of the Greeks so necessary if we are to carry out the mandate of democracy and of Christ. Man is being stifled by a lack of emergence. He is like the butterfly that is prematurely coaxed out of the cocoon by the warm breath of a prankish boy but doomed to die because its wings were not yet strong enough to withstand the heat of the sun. Man is measuring himself against the world of the machine, the computer, and space, and finds himself becoming insignificant. Yet, we educators must offer hope from the very beginning. Automation must be looked upon not as a threat but as an aid to man. Man must see himself as the master and controller of the machine, and the controller of the specialization. Education must show that there are standards and hope in society; there must be an adherence to a structure "above" reality as we see it which can provide a context for hope. We are not pushed around by fate, nor destined to a frozen state of participation like the ants. Man has unlimited freedom to become himself and he must see that in this process of becoming many adherences are involved and called for; he must hope, set up goals, desire to live, want to enter into the lives of others and have them enter into his. We need an education which implants this hope—the hope of the Protestant Principle, if you will, of the "in spite of," "at the risk of"—in spite of the machine, despite vulgarity, despite lack of concern for others in the world, at the risk of becoming or seeming like some Don Quixote, man must surge forward but from within himself. We must aid in the building of the human city, it is our task as educators to build a human city with an ethically and spiritually disciplined citizenry. I think we must return to the classics in our high schools and follow through on

the principles which they teach by giving room for the child to grow into a man, reducing the threat of punishment so that he can spread his wings and take flight. We must positively foster responsibility by teaching the boy to examine and discover his life while we examine and discover ours along with him. In this we teach him that in life one must be always honest and authentic, and that we, his teachers, are not outside of society nor above it—but within it and working for it.

Status of Special Studies 1964-1965

EDWARD B. ROONEY, S.J.

The first annual report on the status of special studies in the American Assistancy was published in the September, 1942 issue of the *Jesuit Educational Quarterly*. This year's report, therefore, is the twenty-third such report. While 17 of these reports showed increases, and 6 decreases in the number of full-time special students, manpower statistics for the entire American Assistancy for those same years indicated an increase of 2,504. The total number in the Assistancy in 1942 was 5,912; the latest figures for 1964 show a total of 8,416. It should be remembered that during this period American Missions in Ceylon, China, India, and the Philippines were transferred to other Assistancies with a consequent sizeable decrease in the manpower total of the American Assistancy.

Statistics for the academic year 1961-1962, published in the March, 1962, JEQ, reported an all-time high in the number of American Jesuits assigned to full-time special studies. It was difficult to maintain this pace, and for the next two years we had to report small decreases. Fortunately, the downward trend has been reversed. It is a source of great satisfaction that this year, we are able to report a record high of 365 full-time special students.

TABLE ONE-COMPARATIVE STATISTICS, 1960-1965

	60-61	61-62	62-63	63-64	64-65
Full Time	293	314	309	306	365
Priests	178	202	210	220	274
Scholastics	115	112	99	86	91
Ph.D.	183	196	195	185	214
Other Doctor	27	39	38	48	58
M.A.	43	27	31	24	30
M.S.	20	17	10	20	23
Other Master	7	10	4	4	7
Other Degree	6	6	15	7	7
No Degree	7	19	16	18	26

As Governor Al Smith used to say, "Let's look at the record." A quick glance at the last two columns of Table I shows that this year's total of 365 special students represents an overall increase

of 59 over 1963-1964. Keeping one's finger on these same two columns, we see the following increases over last year's figures: 54 priests, 5 scholastics; 29 Ph.D.'s; 10 Other Doctorates; 6 M.A.'s; 3 M.S.'s; 3 Other Master's; 8 No Degrees. Other Degrees unspecified in this Table, remain the same as last year.

The number of priests assigned to special studies has increased every year since 1957; the number of scholastics had shown a slight drop each year from 1960 on. But that trend, too, has changed

with this year's increase of 5 scholastics.

TABLE TWO-DEGREE SOUGHT

	Buf.	Cal.	Chi.	Det.	Md.	Mo.	N.E.	N.O.	N.Y.	Or.	Wis.	Total
Full Time	24	34	30	31	34	36	48	14	45	29	40	365
Priests	20	31	24	23	26	22	36	7	36	23	26	274
Scholastics	4	3	6	8	8	14	12	7	9	6	14	91
Ph.D.	13	26	20	21	18	19	20	12	22	18	25	214
Other Dr.	5	4	5	4	6	5	11	1	10	0	7	58
M.A.	1	0	2	2	2	8	3	0	3	7	2	30
M.S.	1	2	1	1	6	3	2	0	4	2	1	23
Other Master	1	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	2	0	1	7
Other Degree	1	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	0	1	7
No Degree	2	0	1	3	1	0	10	1	3	2	3	26
New	10	24	10	18	15	20	21	5	18	15	17	173
Continuing	14	10	20	13	19	16	27	9	27	14	23	192
Total 64-65	24	34	30	31	34	36	48	14	45	29	40	365
Total 63-64	17	26	24	19	29	24	52	12	49	19	35	306
Plus or Minus	+7	+8	+6 -	+12	+5	+12	-4	+2	-4	+10	+5	+59

Table II, using the same categories as those of Table I, gives the figures of this year's special students by provinces. It adds two revealing columns which indicate how many of these special students have been newly assigned, and how many are continuing from last year. It also gives comparative province totals for this year and last year and indicates the increase or decrease over last year.

One of the most perplexing problems for provincials in planning the work of a province is that of manpower. This is especially true of educational work with the ever increasing demand for men with special training to staff our educational institutions. For this reason, as well as to satisfy the natural curiosity to see how one province compares with another in its long-range manpower training, an examination of Table II may prove rewarding. Leaving our readers free to draw a more pointed conclusion about their own provinces, here are a few of the most obvious data revealed by this Table. Of the 365 special students, 173 are new, and 192 are continuing their studies. Nine of the eleven provinces show increases over last year's totals as follows: Buffalo 7, California 88, Chicago 6, Detroit 12, Maryland 5, Missouri 12, New Orleans 2, Oregon 10, Wisconsin 5. Of the two provinces that still lead the rest in the total number of special students, New England and New York, each shows a decrease of 4 students over last year.

The figures given in Table II take on their full significance only in terms of the manpower of the province. To assist readers in making further comparisons, here are the latest figures on the ranking of American provinces according to manpower: New York 1,149, New England 1,127, California 890, Maryland 845, Missouri 793, Wisconsin 784, Oregon 698, Chicago 688, New Orleans 582, Detroit 538, Buffalo 322.

Here is how the picture varies when we rank the provinces according to numbers assigned to special studies: New England 48, New York 45, Wisconsin 40, Missouri 36, California 34, Maryland 34, Detroit 31, Chicago 30, Oregon 29, Buffalo 24, New Orleans 14.

Those administrators who are looking forward to receiving Jesuit Ph.D's on their faculties, may be interested in knowing how the provinces line up according to the number of Jesuits studying full-time for the doctorate (these figures do not include those who have completed courses, and, while working on dissertations, are doing some teaching): New York and Wisconsin 32, New England 31, California 30, Chicago and Detroit 25, Maryland and Missouri 24, Buffalo and Oregon 18, New Orleans 13.

If you wish to know the subject matter fields of Jesuit special students this year, with further details of your own province, this may all be found in Table III. Combining some of the totals, we find that this year our special students are engaged in 41 general subject areas. As might be expected, because of province and Society needs, theology and philosophy lead with 61 and 38 students respectively. Physics, English and History with 27, 26, and 21 students in that order. The other 7 subject matter fields with 12 or more students are as follows: Psychology 18, Biology 17, Economics and Sociology 14 each, Mathematics 14, Chemistry 13, Education and Classics 12 each.

Making other combinations, we see that Science-Math studies

Continued on page 242

TABLE THREE-MASTER FIELDS

				1 PD	1 BS	1 MBA		1 JCL	2 Cert		2 PD							2 D Ed	1 MS		2 MA	1 ND	1 D'Univ	1 ND				1 PD	1 MA Ox	I MA
Totals	3 PhD	1ND	1 PhD	12 PhD		1 PhD					7 PhD	4 MS	2 PhD	1 MA	1 MA	13 PhD		8 PhD	1 M Ed		23 PhD			4 MA		1	SND	K 9 PhD	1 MA	I FnU
wis.	1 PhD	1 ND	1	1 PhD	1	1 PhD	1	1 JCL	-	1	2 PhD	1 MS	1 РЪД	1	1	3 PhD	1	1 PhD	1	1	4 PhD	1	1 PhD	1	1	1	****	1 MA.0	-	1
Or.	1 PhD	1	1	1 MS	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	-	1	1	1	1 MA	1	1	-	-	4 PhD	1 MA	1 PhD	-	1	-	1	1 MA	1	I MA
N.Y.	1	1	-	3 PhD	1 MS	-	1	1	1 Cert	1	1 PhD	1 MS	-	1	1 MA	2 PhD	1	1 PhD	1 D Ed	1	1 PhD	1	1	1	1	-	1	1 PhD	1	
N.O.	1	1	****	1	-	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	1	1	1	I	1 PhD	1		-	1	1	1	1 PhD	1	1	3 PhD	-	1	1	-	1	1	1 PhD		
N.E.	1	1	1	1 PhD	1	1	1	2 JCD	1 STD	1 Cert	1 PhD	1 PD	1 PhD	1 MA	1	2 PhD	1	1 PhD	1 D Ed	1 PhD	1 MA	1 ND	3 PhD	1 ND	1	1	SND	1 PhD	1	
Mo.	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	2 JCD	1 ND	1	1 MS	1	*****	1	1	1 PhD	2 MA	1 PhD	1	1	3 PhD	1 MA	2 PhD	3 MA	1 MS	1	1	1	1	-
Mary.	1	1		2 PhD	1 PD	1	1	1	1	1	2 PhD	1	1	1	1	2 PhD	1	1	1	1	1	-	1	1	1	1	1	1 PhD	1	1
Det.	1	1	1	1 MS	1	1	-	1	1	1	1 PD	1	-	1	1	2 PhD	1	1	1	1	1 PhD	1	2 PhD	-		1	1	2 PhD	1 PD	1
Chi.		1	1 PhD	1 PhD	1	1 MS	1	1	1	1	-	1	1	1	1	1	1	1 PhD	1 M Ed	1	1 PhD	I	3 PhD	1 MA	1	1	1	1 PhD	1	-
Cal.	1	-	1	2 PhD	1	1	-	1	1	1	1 MS	1	****	-	1	1	1	2 PhD	1	-	4 PhD	1	1 PhD	1 D'Univ 1 MA	-	1	1	1 PhD	1	1 PhD
Buf.	1 PhD		1	2 PhD	1 BS	1 MBA	-	1	1	Years		-	1	-	1	1 PhD	1	1 MS	1	1	1 PhD	-	2 PhD	1	1	-	1	1 PhD	1	-
													Arts																	
63	pology	cture	ymy			Business Admin.		Law	etics		itry		Communication Arts			nics		ion		ering	-				Hospit. Admin.	iges:	oic	sical		lch
	Anthropology	Architecture	Astronomy	Biology		Busines		Canon Law	Catechetics		Chemistry		Commu		Drama	Economics		Education		Engineering	English		History		Hospit.	Languages:	Arabic	Classical	ŗ	French

																														_ !	Q	
80	1 MA		1 ND		1 MA	1 MS			3 MA							1 PD			1 MA	1 MD			1 Lic	1 ND			2 MA			11 PhD	1 SEO	5 ND
Totals	1 PhD	1 PhD		_		2 PhD	1 MA	1 PhD	8 PhD	3 MS	2 MD	1 PhD	1 MA	36 PhD	2 PD	15 PhD	8 MS	2 ND	3 PhD	1 PhD	4 PhD	4 MA	STD	I SSL	5 PhD	2 MSW	13 PhD	1 ND	3 PhD	40 STD	SSD	1 D Se
Wis.	1	1	1 ND	1 LL	1	1	1	1	2 Phl	1		1	1	2 PhI	1	2 PhI	1	1)	1 MD	2 Phl			-	1 PhI	1	1 Ph	1 ND	1	4 STI	1 SSI	1 MA
Or.		1 PhD	-	-	1 MA	-	****	1	1 MS	1	1	-	1	4 PhD	1	1 PhD			1 PhD	****	1 PhD	1 MA	1	1	1	1	1 PhD	1 MA	1	3 PhD	2 ND	
N.Y.	1	-		-	1 MLS	1 MS	-	1	1 PhD	}	1	1	-	6 PhD	1	2 PhD	1 MS	2 ND	1	-	1 PhD	2 MA	2 STD	1	1 PhD	1 MSW	1 PhD	1	1	6 STD	2 PhD	UNI -
N.O.	1	-	-	-		-	-	1 PhD	1		1	1	1	2 PhD	1	2 PhD	1 PD	-	4 4 1	1	1	1	1	1	1 PhD	!	1	1	****	1 STD	1	
N.E.	1 MA	-	1	1	1	-	1	1	1 MA	1		1 PhD	-	2 PhD	1 PD	1 PhD	2 MS		1	1	1 PhD	1	1 ND	1	1 PhD	I MSW	2 PhD	*****	1	6 STD	1 PhD	1 2500
Mo.	-	1	1 PhD	1	1		1	1	2 PhD	1	1 MD	1	1 MA	2 PhD	-	1 MS	-	1	1	-	2 PhD	1	-	1	-		2 PhD	1	-	2 STD	3 PhD	
Mary.	1	-	1	1	1	1	1	1	1 PhD	2 MS	1	1	1	2 PhD	i	2 PhD	4 MS	1	2 PhD	1	1 PhD	1 MA	1 Lic		1 PhD	1	2 PhD	1 MA	1	3 STD	2 PhD	1.0.30
Det.	1	1	-	1	-1	1 PhD	1.	1	1 PhD	2 MA	1	1	1	4 PhD	1	2 PhD	1	1	2 PhD	1	1 PhD	1-	1	-	1	-	1	1	1 PhD	4 STD	Z PhD	I ED
Chi.	1	1	1	1	1	1 PhD	1 MA	1	1 PhD	1	-	1	1	5 PhD	1 PD	1 PhD	1	I	1	1	3 PhD	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1 PhD	5 STD	-	1
Cal.		1	1 PhD	1 LLM	1	1	1	1	-	1	1	1	-	5 PhD	-	1 PhD	1 MS	-	1 PhD	1 PhD	2 PhD	1	1 SST	1	1	-	3 PhD	1	1 PhD	3 STD	1	
Buf.	1 PhD	1	1	1	1	1	1	-		1	1 MD	1	1	2 PhD		1 PhD	1	-	1 MA		1	1	1	1	-	1	1 PhD	1	-	4 STD	2 ND	
					ii.	S		ar.	ics			st Stud.		A					cience		À					rk						
-	German	Modern	Spanish	Law	Library Sci.	Linguistics		Lit. Compar.	Mathematics		Medicine	Middle East Stud.	Music	Philosophy		Physics			Political Science	Psychiatry	Psychology		Scripture		Semitics	Social Work	Sociology		Speech	Theology		
180				10.00	20-01	Charles.		F-110	1220		Marie I		10.000						72-72	-	200		700				1000		1	.5.0		

claim the full time of 77 Jesuits; Ecclesiastical studies claim 75; 56 students are working in the fields of Philosophy and Psychology; Humanities claim 65 and Social Studies 62.

Where in the world are all these special students? Table IV will give a detailed answer to this question. But here are a few items culled from Table IV: This year our 365 Jesuits are doing special studies at 88 institutions; 64 secular and 24 Catholic, in 12 different countries.

Of the 88 institutions they are attending, 56 are within the United States and 32 are outside. Ten institutions enroll 152 (41.6) of the 365. They are: Gregorian 25; Fordham 23; Saint Louis 21; Harvard 17; Georgetown 13; Boston College 11; University of California 11; Marquette 11; Institut Catholique (Paris) 10; and Columbia 10. Forty-four other American and foreign institutions enroll two to nine Jesuit students; forty-four others have one Jesuit student.

At the XXXI General Congregation of the Society of Jesus, scheduled to open in Rome on May 7, 1965, there will undoubtedly be much consideration of the various apostolates of the Society and how best to prepare our men for them. The great majority of those who go on for special studies in the American Assistancy, sooner or later, are engaged in the apostolate of our schools, either as teachers or as administrators. The above report on the status of special studies in the American Assistancy will, therefore, offer evidence both tangible and timely of the Assistancy's commitment to education. Reading between the lines and assessing the figures of this report, it is not difficult to calculate in general terms the time and the money devoted to this program of special studies. From these facts, one can gather the estimation and importance in which we hold the apostolate of our schools.

In the past, the writer of these annual reports on special studies has not hesitated to comment frankly when the totals showed a downward trend. He is more than happy to register his satistfaction over this year's all-time high of special students. Such a report is an indication of the courage of the provincials in refusing to yield to temporary demands that would reduce the number of special students. It is also proof of the vision of the provincials in assigning priorities to a program that is so costly, and the results of which cannot be measured in immediate achievement. Most of all, it is clear evidence of their belief in and devotion to the apostolate of education which is the hallmark of the Society.

* Non-United States Schools.

TABLE FOUR-SCHOOLS

		Buf.	Cal.	Chi.	Det.	Mary.	Mo.	N.E.	N.O.	N.Y.	Or.	Wis.	Total
Al Hikma	•							5					5
Biblical*			3			1		1		2		1	8
Boston Co	llege			1	1	1		2	1	4		î	11
Bonn*	6-			î									1
Brandeis						2		2		. mana.			4
Bristol*					1				****				1
Brown								2			15555		2
Buffalo		2		COL	5555	7777		-			(0.000)		2
Bur. of			TOTAL	5755		10000	(minate)	2007	10000	2017	-	355	7 4
Standar	de								1				1
California		2000	6	2272	1	CUSC	1		-	1	1	1	11
Cambridge			Ū	2002			-	1					1 .
Case			2777	2000	1	ARTON A	7070	1	1	22.52		2272	2
Catholic	T	1		1		1	2		1	1	10000	2	9
Chicago	٥.		1	2		1	1	THEFT	1	1	1	4	8
Cincinnati	e		1	4		1	1			1	1		1
Clark				2022	2222	1							1
Colorado			2222		2220	1			5555		1		2
Columbia		3	1		1			2		3			10
Cornell		1	1		1	2000	1	4	2232	1	7222	1	4
Denver		1		2000		4444	1	2112	2121	1	10000	1	1
Detroit			1		3						1	1	4
Duke		-	1	1	0	Tatt	12222	2222	2222		1	2252	1
Ecol. Poly				1						1		-	1
Fordham	١,	1		1	2	4	12722	4	1	8	1	1	23
		1		1	2	4	Sagar	4	1	1	1	1	2
Freiburg*				1		2222			2222	1	1		1
Geneva*		-	7	1	0					1	1	1	
Georgetov	VII		1	4	2	4		1		1		1	13
Gottingen		0		3	1	1	0	1 6	1	2	3	4	1 25
Gregorian		2 3		3	1 3	1 3	2	4	1	1	3	2	17
Harvard					3	3	1	4		1	****	4	1
Hawaii		1					1					1	2
Illinois				7	-		1					1	1
Innsbruck		1	1	1		1		. 2		3		1	
Instit. Cat		1	1	1		1		. 2		0			10
Javeriana 1				1		1	Control of the			2	Seren	1	5
Johns Hop	okins			1		1	1	-		2		1	2
Kansas			(1			ronn	1	T	1
Laval*								h-ee-	-	2702	1	175731	
London	Cı		1	1			No.		0	2727	1070	177777	2 2
Louisiana	St.				7777	TEST.	1	-0.000	2	долд	1	and a	6
Louvain*		1		1	3107	000 per 000 attr	1	2000	2		1		6
Loyola, C	nı.		17727	4	2722	7777	1					2	5
Lumen Vi	tae"	1	10000	(2222)		2757	1	2	7777	1		2011	
Madrid*		1	(5555)	7777					****		2		1
Marquette					2	1	2	-	2222	2	3	1	11
Maryland		2752				1	2502		2222			-	1
Massachus				0000		1		1	2222	2222		-	2
Mass Inst.		7755	2222		-44-			2	1016				
Mellon In	St.	Title	3448	-	2002	1		10000				-	1
Michigan	The state of the s	70.00	2	2002	1			2		1	1	2	9

	Buf.	Cal.	Chi.	Det.	Mary.	Mo.	N.E.	N.O.	N.Y.	Or.	Wis.	Total
Michigan St.							1			0		1
Minnesota		4				2		1			1	4
Munich*		1					2000		The Later	1		2
Munster*				1	-2222		2802	-				1
N.Y. Aquarium		-			1							1
North Carolina	1	2				1					1	5
Northwestern	1	1	-	1		-	1				1	5
Notre Dame	months in	-				(++++			1			1
Nymegan*					eter		1					1
Oriental Inst.*	5555						2					2 4
Ottawa*		2		1						1	14 5-22	4
Oxford*		275.17							1		1	2 5
Paris*	0000	2	1	1		1		2222				5
Pennsylvania	0000	1	1	1	1	2	2777		10000		2	8
Pittsburgh	7777		index.	-	1	7777	3773	5505		and.		1
Princeton		1			7 2222	-			Contract Contract		1	2
Rochester	1	74444		2002			- 100 m					1
Rome*	2222	1222		1	2222		2222	2002	2222		2004	1
Rutgers					1	- 2222	2233	2215	2322	2022		1
St. Anselm*			12222	1	2022		-	2222				1
St. Louis	1	2	1	1	1	9			1	2	3	21
St. Pietersabdig	5*			-								1
C P C		A1000	-	1			Cenere			1	444	1
San Fran. St.				2222		+++-	7	*****		1	****	1
Simmons			1			1	1				-	1
Sorbonne [®]	10000		1			1	-	2	*****	-		2
So. California		1	1,0000				-	2	1	****	1	2 3
Stanford	0	1		****	2				1		1	
Strasbourg*	2		HHHM		2			1	1		,	5 2 2 1
Syracuse Toronto*	1	1	- Hall	-		-575	-	1		1	Stepp.	9
Vienna*		1	5000	dinc.	1	1000	COURT.	2022	7777		1	ī
Washington	(5000)		TOTAL .	10000	2727	3	CERTE .			3	1	7
Western Res.	****	1.3355	1	-		1	1	2777	2527			3
Wisconsin	7***			15005	(E.R.) T.	1	-		2222	4	1000	
Woodstock		2772	7575	177775	1	200		-SHALL	1			4 2
Xavier	2000	3755	1	12000	10000	The state of the s	2000	2000		2000	14.7	1
Yale	2000	1		U de de la constante de la con		1	1	1	2	200	2	8
Yeshiva	10000		1	1	11555	2000					-	1
* Non-United S	tates S	chools			il die		14	100				100

^{*} Non-United States Schools.

Anthropology (3) Catholic U. (1), St. Louis (1), Wisconsin (1); Architecture (1), Princeton (1); Astronomy (1), Georgetown (1); Biology (17) Boston College (1), Brandeis (2), Buffalo (1), California (1), Catholic U. (1), Colorado (1), Columbia (1), Detroit (1), Fordham (1), Hawaii (1), Johns Hopkins (1), Marquette (1), Munich (1), N.Y. Aquarium (1), Princeton (1), Yale (1); Business Administration (3) Harvard (1), Northwestern (1), Xavier (1); Canon Law (5) Gregorian (4), Oriental Institute (1); Catechetics (4) Lumen Vitae (4); Chemistry (13) Brandeis (1),

e

Clark (1), Detroit (1), Fordham (1), Gottingen (1), Johns Hopkins (2), Louisiana State (1), Loyola Chicago (1), Massachusetts (1), Mellon Institute (1), Pennsylvania (1), St Louis (1); Communication Arts (3) Michigan State (1), Northwestern (1), Stanford (1); Drama (1) Catholic U. (1); Economics (16) Boston College (3), Columbia (2), Gregorian (1), Maryland (1), Massachusetts (1), M.I.T. (1), Michigan (1), Pennsylvania (4), St. Louis (1), Wisconsin (1); Education (12) California (1), Chicago (1), Denver (1), Fordham (1), Harvard (2), Michigan (3), Minnesota (2), St. Louis (1); Engineering (1) Case (1); English (26) Boston College (1), California (1), Colorado (1), Fordham (1), Harvard (4), Kansas (1), London (1), Louisiana State (1), Loyola Chicago (1), Michigan (2), North Carolina (5), Oxford (1), Pennsylvania (1), San Francisco State (1), Syracuse (1), Wisconsin (1), Yale (2); History (21) Boston College (1), Brown (2), California (1), Duke (1), Fordham (1), Georgetown (1), Harvard (1), London (1), Loyola Chicago (1), Michigan (1), Minnesota (1), North Carolina (1), Paris (1), Rochester (1), St. Louis (5), Wisconsin (1); Hospital Administration (1) Chicago (1), Languages: Arabic (5) Al Hikma (5); Classical (12) Buffalo (1), Cornell (1), Fordham (2), Louvain (1), Nymegan (1), Oxford (1), Rome (1), Pennsylvania (1), St. Pietersabdig (1), Stanford (1), Washington (1); French (2) Laval (1), Paris (1); German (2) Northwestern (1), St. Louis (1); Modern (1) Washington (1); Spanish (3) California (1), Javeriana (1), Madrid (1); Law (2) Georgetown (1), Yale (1); Library Science (2) Columbia (1), Washington (1); Linguistics (4) Georgetown (4); Literature, Comparative (1) Southern California (1); Mathematics (14) Chicago (1), Cincinnati (1), Detroit (3), Fordham (2), Harvard (1), Illinois (1), Notre Dame (1), Pittsburgh (1), Washington (2), Yeshiva (1); Medicine (2) Harvard (1), Western Reserve (1); Middle East Studies (1) Harvard (1); Music (1) Washington (1); Philosophy (38) Bonn (1), Bristol (1), California (1), Chicago (1), Fordham (6), Freiburg (2), Georgetown (1), Gregorian (2), Innsbruck (1), Louvain (5), Munich (1), Paris (2), St. Louis (7), Sorbonne (1), Southern California (1), Toronto (2), Yale (3); Physics (27) Boston College (5), Bureau of Standards (1), Case (1), Catholic U. (1), Columbia (2), Ecole Polytechnique (1), Fordham (3), Georgetown (2), Harvard (1), Johns Hopkins (1), Kansas (1), M.I.T. (1), Pennsylvania (1), Rutgers (1); St. Louis (3), Stanford (1), Syracuse (1); Political

Science (7) California (1), Chicago (1), Columbia (1), Cornell (1), Georgetown (3); Psychiatry (1), Harvard (1); Psychology (18) California (1), Catholic U. (1), Chicago (1), Fordham (3), Gregorian (1), Harvard (1), Illinois (1), Loyola Chicago (3), Michigan (2), Minnesota (1), Ottawa (3); Scripture (5) Biblical Institute (5); Semitics (5) Chicago (1), Johns Hopkins (1), Harvard (2), Vienna (1); Social Work (2) Fordham (1), Simmons (1); Sociology (16) Brandeis (1), California (3), Chicago (1), Columbia (3), Cornell (2), Fordham (1), Harvard (1), Loyola Chicago (1), St. Louis (1), Washington (1), Western Reserve (1); Speech (3) Northwestern (2), Western Reserve (1); Theology (61) Biblical Institute (4), Cambridge (1), Catholic U. (4), Geneva (1), Gregorian (17), Institut Catholique Paris (10), Institut St. Anselm (1), Lumen Vitae (1), Marquette (10), Munster (1), Oriental Institute (1), Ottawa (1), Paris (1), Sorbonne (1), Strasbourg (5), Woodstock (2), Yale (1).

A Statistical Comparison of the Curricula of Jesuit and non-Jesuit High Schools

RICHARD H. TWOHIG, S.J.

The purpose of this study is to compare: first, the scholastic requirements for graduation of Jesuit and non-Jesuit high schools; second, the number of academic courses offered by these schools; and, third, the amount of work, in terms of class hours, required of the students. For this study forty non-Jesuit and twenty-four Jesuit schools were selected; twenty-nine of the non-Jesuit and nineteen of the Jesuit schools supplied the information requested, a school catalogue or its equivalent.* The schools were chosen from various sections of the country with the heaviest representation from the east and the mid-west; all eleven Provinces of the American Assistancy are represented. Most of the schools in both categories were selected on the basis of the number of National Merit Semifinalists they produced in 1962; the majority of the Jesuit schools had eight or more; the non-Jesuit schools had ten or more. While this criterion may not be altogether satisfactory, it does give some indication of the quality of the education being offered by the schools.

TABLE I
PERCENTAGES OF SCHOOLS REQUIRING
A GIVEN NUMBER OF SOLIDS PER YEAR

Solids Required Per Year	Non-Jesuit	Jesuit
4	42.3	31.6
4 or 5	19.2	21.1
5	30.8	36.8
4, 5 or 6	3.85	
6	3.85	10.5

SOLIDS. A solid is a course which meets regularly for five or more periods each week for a full year. Table I gives the statistical information concerning the number of solids required each year by the various schools. In both categories—Jesuit and non-Jesuit—many

[·] A list of the schools that responded will be found at the end of the article.

TABLE II

SES ACES Jesuit Curricula	42.8	40.8	14.3		Jesuit Curricula 18.4	2.1	67.3	12.2	1 h
A GIVEN NUMBER OF SEMESTER COURSES MATHEMATICS Jesuit Jesuit Jesuit Jesuit Jesuit Schools Schools Curricula 3.8	63.1	31.6	х. 8.	21.1	FOREIGN LANGUAGE II Jesuit Schools Cu 36.8		63.2		ාප හ.
OF SEMES Non-Jesuit 3.8	46.2	42.2		3.8	Non- Jesuit 80.9	3.8	3.8	7.7	3.8
VEN NUMBER MATHEMATICS suit nools Curricula		18.4	22.5	59.1	FOREIGN LANGUAGE I** Jesuit Schools Curricula		28.6	4.0	67.4
A GIVEN MATH Jesuit Schools		47.4	26.3	26.3 36.8	FOREIGN LA Jesuit Schools		52.6	5.3	42.1
QUIRING Non- Jesuit	19.2	20.0	23.1	7.7	Non- Jesuit 19.1		34.7	23.1	23.1 26.9
IOOLS RE Jesuit Curricula		Ψ.		100.0	CES Jesuit Curricula		52.9	4.1	14.4
PERCENTAGES OF SCHOOLS REQUIRING ter ENGLISH Jesuit Schools Schools Jesuit Jesuit Jesuit	21.1 20.8 20.8 10.8			100.0	SOCIAL SCIENCES Jesuit Schools	0	57.8	21.2	7.7 3.9 10.5 14.4 Percentages of schools offering Advanced Placement programs.
RCENTAG] Non-Jesuit	inedate in service in broke		15.4	84.6	Non- Jesuit	11.5	42.3	23.1	7.7 3.9 34.6
PE] Semester Courses Required 0	H 67 0	o 40	t e a	8 AP*	Semester Courses Required	H 63	හ 4	10 0 1	AP*

• Percentages of schools offering Advanced Placement programs.
• • For all but one of the Jesuit curricula the "Foreign Language I" is Latin.

of the schools that require four solids per year permit superior students to take five or, in a few instances, six solids. The percentage of Jesuit schools requiring five or more solids is somewhat higher than that of the non-Jesuit schools—47.3% to 37.0%.

REQUIRED COURSES. The minimum number of semester courses required for graduation is given in Table II. Only the major academic areas are listed. In addition to these, the Jesuit schools require religion, speech, and physical education courses and the non-Jesuit schools require physical education courses plus from two to sixteen semester courses of electives. The Jesuit requirements are given both by schools and by curricula. The category "Jesuit Schools" gives the minimum requirements when the several curricula or "courses" (e.g., "Honors Course," "Scientific Course," etc.) of each school are taken together; that is, looking at the requirements of the three or four curricula of a particular school, it gives the school's absolute minimum requirements. "Jesuit Curricula" gives the requirements for each of the individual curricula, taken separately, of all the schools; these curricula number fortynine for the nineteen schools. Since only two of the Jesuit schools employ a modified elective system, the latter category gives a more complete picture of the Jesuit school requirements. For example, in 47.4% of the Jesuit schools some of the students can graduate with only four semester courses in mathematics; however, 81.6% of the individual curricula require six or eight semester courses in mathematics.

Jesuit schools have a considerable edge over their non-Jesuit counterparts in the areas of mathematics and foreign languages. (For all but one of the Jesuit curricula, the "Foreign Language I" is Latin.) In mathematics 59.1% of the Jesuit curricula require eight semesters while 50.0% of the non-Jesuit schools require only half that number; only 7.7% of the non-Jesuit schools require eight semesters.

Eight semesters of Latin plus at least four semesters of a second foreign language are required in 67.4% of the Jesuit curricula; in addition, 12.2% of the Jesuit curricula call for four semesters of a third foreign language (a fact not noted in the tables). In contrast, only 23.1% of the non-Jesuit schools require eight semesters of one foreign language (80.9% require at least four semesters); and 80.9% require no courses in a second foreign language.

In English and the natural sciences, Jesuit and non-Jesuit schools are about even. All Jesuit schools require eight semesters of En-

glish while 84.6% of the non-Jesuit schools also require eight semesters; almost all the others recommend eight semesters for students planning to enter college. In the natural sciences, 42.8% of the Jesuit curricula and 46.2% of the non-Jesuit schools require two semesters; in the Jesuit schools this is usually a year of physics or chemistry.

Statistically the two groups are on a par in the area of social studies with 47.1% of the Jesuit curricula and 46.2% of the non-Jesuit schools requiring more than the basic four semesters of world history and American history. In this instance, however, the statistics are deceptive since the majority of the Jesuit curricula requiring more than four semesters are those followed by our poorer students. As a result the majority of our students receive no courses in political science and current social problems.

ADVANCED PLACEMENT. The percentages of schools offering Advanced Placement programs in the major academic areas are given in Table II. These figures are slightly lower than they should be for both groups since some of the schools offering Advanced Placement programs do not list them as such in their catalogues. In all areas the Jesuit schools are somewhat below the non-Jesuit schools, noticeably in social studies and foreign

languages.

COURSES OFFERED. The statistics on the number of semester courses offered in academic areas are given in Table III. Special attention should be called to five of these areas: calculus, biology, modern foreign languages, creative art, and music theory. Parenthetically, it may be consoling to note that only one of the non-Jesuit schools does not offer courses in Latin and that all but one of the remaining twenty-eight offer eight or more semesters of Latin.

CALCULUS. High school calculus is usually the fourth year of an Advanced Placement program in mathematics. Of the non-Jesuit schools, 61.5% offer at least one semester of calculus; in contrast, an even greater percentage of the Jesuit schools—68.3%—offer no calculus at all.

BIOLOGY. Two semesters of biology are offered by 42.4% of the non-Jesuit schools while another 53.8% offer four or more semester courses. More than half of the Jesuit schools—52.6%—offer no courses in biology.

MODERN FOREIGN LANGUAGES. All of the non-Jesuit schools offer at least six semesters of French and four semesters of

١
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,
,

ı,	Jesuit	89.5					Jesnit					94.8
CHEMISTRY	Jesuit	69.3 3.8 23.1	8.8			LATIN	Non- Jesuit	3.8			3.8	73.2
PHYSICS	Jesuit	89.5				OTHER SOCIAL SCIENCES	Jesuit	က က လ လ	63.0	15.8		5.3
Hd Non-	Jesuit	77.0	& & & &			SOCIAL	Non- Jesuit	19.2	7.7	3.9	19.2	3.9
TLUS	Jesuit 68.3	21.1				ORY	Jesuit			47.4	45.0	5.3
CALCULUS	Jesuit 30.8 7.7	57.7				HISTORY	Non- Jesuit			26.9	34.6	7.7
MATHEMATICS	Jesuit		63.1	31.6	e e	GENERAL SCIENCE	Jesuit	57.8	36.8			
MATH Non-	Jesuit		15.4	20.0	11.5	GENERAL	Non- Jesuit	56.9	38.5	80.8	8.8	
ENGLISH	Josnit		89.5	10.5		BIOLOGY	Jesuit	52.6	42.1			
	Jesuit		34.6	23.1	19.2			3.8	42.4	42.4	3.8	8.8
Semester	Offered 0	01 03 4 T	00700	911	12145	Semester	Courses	0 -	1010	4 10	97	ထတ

5.2	RUSSIAN Jesuit 89.6		5.2		5. 63		
3.8 3.8 3.8	Non- Jesuit 34.6	11.5	23.1	19.3	11.5	200	THE COLUMN
	SPANISH Jesuit 47.4		42.1		10.5		NEW COL
	Non- Jesuit 11.5			23.1	42.3 19.2 3.9		
ν. εδ.	Jesuit 57.8		31.6	5.3	ಸ್ತ ಟ		Selber Sel
7.7	GERMAN Non- Jesuit		3.8	46.2	38.5		THE PARTY OF
	FRENCH Jesuit 21.1		63.1	10.5	5. S.	MUSIC THEORY anit Jesuit 9 93.7 .2	6.3
	FRE Non- Jesuit			7.7	73.1 15.4 3.8	MUSI Non- Jesuit 53.9 19.2 11.5	3.85 7.7 3.85
	GREEK Jesuit 10.5		57.8	26.3	4.0	CREATIVE ART not Jesuit 6 93.7 6.3	Street, Sept.
	Non- Jesuit 65.4	8.8	11.5	11.5	7.8	CRE, Non- Jesuit 34.6	7.7 19.2 7.7 15.4
011214	Semester Courses Offered	- 01	∞ 4.	က တ	10 8 11	Semester Courses Offered 0 1	& 4 rv &

German (all but one offer at least six semesters of German). Of the Jesuit schools, 21.1% offer no French and 57.8% offer no German. Only 11.5% of the non-Jesuit schools offer no Spanish; the rest offer at least six semester courses. Nearly half of the Jesuit schools -47.4%—offer no Spanish.

In those Jesuit schools that do offer French, German, or Spanish, few offer more than four semesters of any of these languages; only three schools go beyond four semesters of French and two go

beyond four semesters of German and Spanish.

Table IV gives the percentages of schools offering courses in several foreign languages. Of the non-Jesuit schools, 88.9% offer courses in four or more foreign languages, including Latin; of the Jesuit schools, 57.8% offer three foreign languages and 31.6% offer

only two, one of which is Latin.

CREATIVE ART AND MUSIC THEORY. Three or more semester courses in creative art are offered by 65.4% of the non-Jesuit schools while only 6.3% of the Jesuit schools offer a single semester course. One or more semester courses in music theory (this does not include band and glee club practice) are offered by 46.1% of the non-Jesuit schools while only another 6.3% of the Jesuit schools offer any courses in music theory.

CONCLUSIONS. A number of observations might be made on the foregoing facts. For the present we shall confine ours to the topics of solids, social studies, and modern foreign languages.

The statistics show that a large percentage of Jesuit schools require their students to take five solids per year. They do not show the further fact that some of the Jesuit schools that require four solids permit their better students to add a fifth solid to their program. This is a healthy trend. It seems that such a practice is highly desirable and that every effort should be made to put it into practice in all our schools. This would serve, in part at least, to provide the better students with that challenge that they so often do not meet in a Jesuit high school.

Jesuit schools have often been criticized for failing to imbue their students with a Christian social consciousness. We have been accused of training our students to better themselves, not at the expense of others, but with little or no thought about others. An expanded program in the social sciences might be one means of counteracting this tendency that exists in our education. A semester or two in senior year devoted to current social problems and slanted toward the apostolic awareness which should be a part

of the makeup of every educated Catholic ought to have a place in our schools. To this there could well be added some classes treating of the composition of our government and the way in which it functions.

Finally, we have the topic of modern foreign languages. The statistics give clear evidence that Jesuit schools are woefully behind the times in this area, both in the variety of languages they offer and in the number of courses they offer in any given language. During the 1962-63 school year, Father James J. King of West Baden College made a survey of a number of Catholic grade schools in the Chicago and Detroit Provinces; the results of his study showed that in a large percentage of these schools the pupils are receiving at least two or three years of training in modern foreign languages, particularly French and Spanish. If we can presume that this practice will continue and increase and that it is not confined to the mid-west, then all Jesuit schools will soon be faced with the problem of what to do with incoming freshmen who have already had the equivalent of a year or two of high school French or Spanish. To let such a foundation crumble away while these boys begin a new language-Latin-is not a satisfactory answer. We should be willing to experiment with new curricula that will permit these students to continue with their modern language and to learn Latin as well, if you will. Such an experiment is now under way at St. Louis University High School where the incoming freshmen are taking a course in Latin along with another in a modern foreign language. Here they will be permitted, if they wish, to continue with both languages through all four years. This, it seems, is another healthy trend and one that is highly desirable.

If Jesuit high schools are to remain among the leaders in secondary education, we must have the boldness and foresight to initiate experimental programs and we must be willing to set aside our traditional courses and methods if they are shown to be outmoded and ineffective.

NON-JESUIT SCHOOLS PARTICIPATING IN THIS STUDY

Palo Alto Senior High School
Palo Alto, California
St. Anselm's Abbey School
Washington, D.C.
Coral Gables Senior High School
Coral Gables, Florida

Evanston Township High School
Evanston, Illinois
Highland Park High School
Highland Park, Illinois
New Trier Township High School
Winnetka, Illinois

Shawnee Mission High School Shawnee Mission, Kansas

North Central High School Indianapolis, Indiana

Baltimore City College Baltimore, Maryland

Baltimore Polytechnic Institute Baltimore, Maryland

Bethesda-Chevy Chase High School Bethesda, Maryland

Phillips Academy Andover, Massachusetts

Boston Latin School Boston, Massachusetts

Ann Arbor High School Ann Arbor, Michigan

Cass Technical High School Detroit, Michigan

Grosse Pointe High School Grosse Pointe Farms, Michigan

Horton Watkins High School Ladue, Missouri

St. Louis Country Day School St. Louis, Missouri University City High School University City, Missouri

Phillips Exeter Academy Exeter, New Hampshire

Erasmus Hall High School Brooklyn, New York

The Bronx High School of Science Bronx, New York

Stuyvesant High School New York, New York

Shaker Heights High School Shaker Heights, Ohio

Walnut Hills High School Cincinnati, Ohio

Woodrow Wilson High School Portland, Oregon

Central High School Philadelphia, Pennsylvania

La Salle College High School Philadelphia, Pennsylvania

Mount Lebanon High School Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania

JESUIT SCHOOLS PARTICIPATING IN THIS STUDY

Brophy Preparatory School Phoenix, Arizona

Bellarmine Preparatory School San Jose, California

St. Ignatius High School San Francisco, California

Brebeuf Preparatory School Indianapolis, Indiana

Loyola Academy Wilmette, Illinois

Jesuit High School New Orleans, Louisiana

Jesuit High School Shreveport, Louisiana

Cheverus High School Portland, Maine

Y

Georgetown Preparatory School Garrett Park, Maryland

Boston College High School Boston, Massachusetts St. Louis University High School St. Louis, Missouri

Regis High School New York, New York

McQuaid Jesuit High School Rochester, New York

St. Xavier High School Cincinnati, Ohio

St. Ignatius High School Cleveland, Ohio

St. Joseph's High School Philadelphia, Pennsylvania

Gonzaga Preparatory School Spokane, Washington

Marquette University High School Milwaukee, Wisconsin

Campion Jesuit High School Prairie du Chien, Wisconsin

TABLE IV PERCENTAGES OF SCHOOLS OFFERING COURSES IN FOREIGN LANGUAGES

Language Courses Offered	Non-Jesuit	Jesuit
Latin, French, German, Spanish, Russian	55.6	5.3
Latin, French, German, Spanish	33.3	
Latin, French, German, Russian		5.3
Latin, French, German	7.4	26.2
Latin, French, Spanish		21.0
Latin, German, Spanish		5.3
Latin, Russian, Spanish		5.3
Latin, Spanish		15.8
Latin, French		15.8
French, German, Russian	3.7	

Philosophy of Personnel Services

VICTOR R. YANITELLI, S.J.

The philosophy of student personnel services is an outgrowth of that philosophy of education which envisions the education of the whole man as its primary formal object. The philosophy of Jesuit student personnel services therefore, derives from the traditional concept of Jesuit education as the harmonious growth of the entire person to a full and balanced Christian maturity.

In this context, the broad concept of Jesuit education comprises not only the intellectual development of the student but also his physical, emotional, moral, religious and spiritual maturation as well. Jesuit education is rooted in the deep theological understanding of the Catholic Faith while at the same time, it feeds upon and is fed by all the positive scientific and humanistic values of the western Judaeo-Christian culture. It involves a readiness for citizenship in a democratic society and a sense of apostolic responsibility in a pluralistic world. Thus, in the Jesuit system, the program of student personnel services is conceived as the educational complement to the student's formal learning. As such, it comprises all the non-instructional but nevertheless integrally educational functions which are part of the total educational process in Jesuit institutions of higher education.

The primary aim of the Jesuit student personnel program is necessarily education. Its primary purpose is to function as a service in getting the total job of education done. There exists a philosophical relationship between the Jesuit student personnel program and the Jesuit academic program which, in the concrete, recognizes the intrinsic contributions of both programs to the formation of the student and to the fulfillment of the Jesuit college's or university's objectives as expressed in the "Profile of the Jesuit College Graduate" of the Los Angeles Workshop, August 1962. In the forum of classroom, lecture hall and library, the academic program works specifically to the development of the student's intellect, his imagination, critical judgment and powers of analysis and synthesis. On the other hand, the student personnel program operates in whatever forum of student life that exists outside the classroom, in counseling, in dormitories, in dining halls and theatre,

in clubrooms and chapels, toward the social, cultural, moral, religious and spiritual formation of the student as a man. This conceptual relationship between the academic program and the student personnel program is the keystone of the philosophy of Jesuit student personnel services.

While each personnel program must be tailored to suit the specific needs of the individual institution according to its size and complexity, the traditional concept of Jesuit education, with its emphasis on the individual's total growth as a person, demands a program in which the student will be able to effect his own maximum personal identity, even in the relatively complex and sometimes impersonal society of today.

The Aims of a Four Year ML Syllabus in Jesuit High Schools

JOHN G. AUER, S.J.

Liberal Education As a definition of liberal education, I borrow from Frank Aydelotte: The essence of liberal education is the development of mental power and moral responsibility in each individual. It is based upon the theory that each person is unique, that each deserves to have his own powers developed to the fullest possible extent—his intellect, his character, and his sensitiveness to beauty—as over against merely learning some useful technique.

Intellectual Powers Ever since the restoration, the Society has been dedicated to a revised "Disciplinae" theory of human intellectual powers and achievement. The human mind is neither a sponge which absorbs, nor an attic into which may be tossed, casual oddments of knowledge. It is an instrument. In identically the same sense in which a typewriter or a piano is an instrument. Both have a very limited number of keys, and both are almost infinite in their capacity to express human thought or human emotions. Preparatory education must be an experience in which a developing mind experiences and discerns for himself the A.B.C.s of those peculiarly human activities which differentiate him from an animal and by which he can discover his own heart and soul. Traditionally in the new Society, this has been effected by the two "disciplinae," the first two years of Latin supplemented by the mathematics of Algebra and Geometry. These supply the double keyboard to all that is known of the human mind as an instrument of logic and of reason.

Lingual Age To comprehend this we must differentiate elementary school training from secondary or preparatory education. At the age of 12, with or without formal education, the human mind breaks loose from the concrete shell of individual experiences within which it has been formed during its elementary stages and of and by its own nature begins to seek the universal, the intrinsic logic and reasoning of the way and the where and the what and the how of life. Only a very few of the phenomena of adolescence can be related to sex. Almost all are due to the more fundamental cause of a natural mental awakening. The adolescent mind, suddenly and mysteriously even to itself, is driven by an irresistible urge to comprehend and rationalize both its past and its future

activities, and to formulate and follow a dynamic personal philosophy of life. No transformation from egg to chicken or from caterpillar to butterfly is less anticipated or more dramatic in its suddenness. It is universal, and almost invariably occurs at the age of twelve. By fourteen it has crystallized. Both boys and girls become completely independent and locked within their own minds. Two years before they were incapable of intrinsic analysis or of abstract logic. Today, and such as they are, these are the only dominant influences in their lives. In foreign language terminology the period previous to its occurrence when two or more languages can be learned simultaneously without overlapping, comparison or interference, is called the bi-lingual age and pertains to F.L.E.S. The first few years following the transformation, when language analysis and comparisons can become the most absorbing interests of their lives, are called the Lingual Age, and pertain to Jesuit secondary education.

The Double Keyboard The Jesuit response to this particular and very obvious phenomenon of human nature has been the "Double Keyboard" of our two "Disciplinae." The child, now a young adult, can no longer be reached or directed except through reason. To reason properly he must acquire the alphabet of all right reason. And he must do it immediately-first-before anything else. The function of mathematics is well understood. Through Algebra and Geometry the student finds and explores the keys which unlock the gates of one side of human understanding and achievement just as surely as they abstract from and screen out all else. No philosophy and no logic beyond the mere numerical relationships of Einstein is even remotely possible without the study and comprehension of language as language and of words as words. These provide the preliminary concepts which direct and guide all human logic into proper channels and from which we educe the objective validity and value of all that we can perceive. "Educe" is worth pondering. Education is education. Without it we can have neither the reality nor the word. Nor, in this instance, is it anything purely idealistic or grandiose. It is a twelve year old boy putting noun endings on nouns, adjective endings on adjectives, adverbial endings on adverbs, and verb endings on verbs, with full consciousness of the particular quota of meaning which he is adding or subtracting to the power of human understanding and the communication of minds and hearts and souls. He has long been relating an enormous quantity of subjects and objects and expressing countless physical

and emotional relationships, but he must now rediscover them all from his new reflex and universal perspective in which he is conscious at every moment of how it must or must not be understood and evaluated, and how it can or cannot be expressed. He must know the distinctive character and the value of words. Technical terminology is as unimportant to this particular keyboard as it is to the keyboard of an organ, yet he must know that subjects and objects differ essentially from adjectives and adverbs, that one and the same preposition can express a very wide variety of distinct purposes and relationships, and that verb constantly differs from verb. He must know this as simply and as clearly as he perceives that "beans ain't potatoes," even if he never hears that a noun or pronoun is called a noun or pronoun, and even if he does not know that a verb is called a verb. He simply must grasp it in its entire simplicity, and he will never again be reduced to that state of utter frustration where a word is just a word is a word.

Language as a Discipline Latin, as a discipline, achieves this effect simply, directly, concretely, relatively without effort, and with ineradicable permanence and clarity. Within a few months, that same child of twelve who begins with nouns, adjectives, and verbs will be using ablative cases and penetrating to the precise meaning of manner, means, instrument, cause, agent, result, purpose, fact, hypothesis, supposition, and conjecture, all as permanent categories of being which establish and clarify his intellectual life. Jesuits are entirely familiar with the process. Within two years the sum total of all that he has ever thought or read or heard or experienced in his previous life, as well as all that he is now experiencing, emerge as pertaining to some specific category or other of which he is fully conscious or remain forever submerged as utterly incoherent and without possibility of human analysis or expression. These constitute the keyboard of the mind. They have been sifted by the centuries until not a single key is missing, nor is there a single one educed that will lie very long unused. Even when applied remedially, and already two years late, the freshman who comes to a Jesuit school ready for unreasonable revolt and disaster invariably attains a power of correct human reasoning before his Junior year, and we have a student who is capable of understanding and interpreting all that can elicit his interest or attention and be made to pertain to his own individual world. These are physical facts, not theories, and the reason why liberal education is the only possible answer at this particular stage and

age. Look again at Frank Aydelotte's definition and re-evaluate his words.

Culture and Disciplinae Modern educators are becoming increasingly aware that words are relatively devoid of what they choose to call "meaning" except in their relationships to each other in individual situational contexts. They have not yet discovered that the particular relationships which moulded the mind of Western Man and forged his patterns and habits of thought into their present indestructible casts are precisely those made concrete and objective in the cases, moods, and tenses so readily discerned and so obviously illustrated by Latin Grammar and syntax. The vernaculars came late, after the educated mind had long been formed by the Latin distinctions, and for centuries it was believed, probably correctly at the time, that they were inadequate to convey very precise or complicated abstract thought. Hobbes, Locke, Wolff, and even Fr. George Ganss in his penetrating historical study of Jesuit Education, have entirely missed the essential point of the "disciplinae" which makes Jesuit Education both comprehensible and indispensable. There is not now, nor has there ever been, any question of transfer of training. It is a far more fundamental project than that. It is the question of establishing the foundations for the correct and precise system of human comprehension and reason upon which all of Western civilization's understanding was founded and still depends. As a discipline, Modern Languages have vet to prove their case.

Hence language used as a discipline must be kept entirely distinct from language as a living medium for the transfer of culture and for the liberal understanding of man as man. In the educational structure of the Society the two are equally important. Confusion arises from the fact that in the old Society, prior to the suppression, it was not only possible but extremely practical to use Latin for both. Latin, as a medium for the transfer of culture has nothing in common with Latin as a discipline, not in nature, nor in objectives, nor in method, nor in content, nor in its suitability for any particular age group or class of society, nor in its application to the specific needs of any particular civilization in any particular age or time. As a discipline it is forever linked with the language analysis we have come to call its grammar and syntax and with the understanding of these particular language patterns precisely as patterns, and more specifically as the patterns which expose the foundations of the whole of Western civilization as well as of all clearly defined

thought. It functions through conscious awareness of the content of two widely diverse media of expression and through the constant interplay of the many and varied translations which do or do not adequately contain the same thought. All this is precisely what language, as a humanistic medium for the understanding of a foreign culture, seeks to minimize or avoid altogether, and precisely what it most abhors and fears.

Methods and Norms The first document pertinent to this question in Jesuit education is Part Four of the Constitutions, written by St. Ignatius himself. It is utterly incomprehensible unless it is understood that Latin was the primary means of transmitting both knowledge and culture in that day, and that only secondarily and subsequently was it discovered as a discipline. Fr. Ganss, S.J. has a very adequate summary in his book, St. Ignatius' Idea of a Jesuit University, pp. 81-82.

The sum and substance of the matter for the sixteenth century is this. The teachers brought the boys to master the speaking, reading, and writing of Latin by keeping them at it all the hours of the school day, from eight in the morning till five in the evening, for almost eleven months of the year through eight or ten years when they were between the ages of five or seven and fifteen or seventeen.

The pupils studied Latin to use it as a means of acquiring and communicating ideas after its study in school should have been completed The manner of teaching was (much more than) that which has since been named the direct method In other words, the prime objective was not discipline of mind but the acquisition of ready skill in using the language; and any discovery which increased efficiency in attaining the prime objective was adopted. Since Latin was then as necessary for any career of an educated person as the vernacular is today, the parents had a motive which they never questioned in making their children learn the Latin. And the children in turn accepted the Latin as naturally as children of similar ages today accept the arithmetic, reading, spelling, history, and other subjects of their curriculum.

Teachers spoke only Latin in the classroom and with the boys. Older boys spoke only Latin among themselves and with the younger, and the younger were presumed to speak only Latin among themselves and with their elders, and there was an official spanker, by explicit rule not to be a member of the Society of Jesus, to see that they did.

Present Objectives That is the absolute ideal of any Foreign Language teaching today, and precisely what Latin is not, cannot

achieve, and must not become-even if explicitly supported by direct rules of the constitution. The distinction between the use of a language as a discipline and its use as a medium of a cultural transmission was probably well understood in the old Society. Of the new Society I am not at all sure. The old Ratio of 1599 by Fr. Aquaviva is one of the historic landmarks in the history of education. At the time of the suppression in 1773 it was still in force and the Society was the strongest force in Education in the world. If modern theory and experimentation with the direct methods can uncover anything not known and practiced in those two centuries by the 669 colleges for externs and the 176 seminaries which were closed by the suppression, I have yet to discover what it is. The dialogues are simpler and more practical and in far better psychological sequence than those of the A.L.M., and far richer in practical experience through trial and error than those of the Encyclopaedia Films Corporation, which seem far in advance of A.L.M. There is also the question of learning a language for use on the clear supposition that the student will use it as a spoken medium all the remaining days of his life as against its temporary employment as an instrument of Jesuit humanistic education in the case of that vast majority for whom its employment will be only an occasional event.

Present Legislation When the Society was restored in 1814, it faced tremendous obstacles and never regained its pre-eminence. Those who are in administration will recognize that I am quoting almost verbatim from the JEA manual for TEACHING in Jesuit High Schools. Its members had been dispersed and could not be replenished. The continuity of training and the passing down of experience was cut off. The colleges had been confiscated, their libraries plundered and their books and manuscripts scattered. The "Enlightenment" had set in, and education was now directed by the state. The ancient "ratios" were studied to determine courses for the new institutions, but it is all too obvious that not a man was left alive who had participated in the previous Jesuit program or who was capable of re-evaluating it and adapting it to the changed conditions of the times. A committee of seven men began their deliberations in October, 1830, and in July 1832 Father Roothaan issued a new edition of the Ratio. On the secondary level the chief feature was the raising of the vernacular to the position of major subject in all classes, from lowest grammar to rhetoric. Latin and Greek were continued, but without the time required to make them

a spoken medium of culture, without the direct methods, and without explicit understanding of their proper function as a discipline. History, geography, and elementary mathematics, though classed as accessory subjects, were given a place in the daily schedule. This ratio of 1882 was never approved by a general congregation and remained merely as a directive. The congregation of 1906 was forced to concede that the scattered practices of the Society in various countries made any revision impossible. Father Ledochowski promised one, but was never able to accomplish it. Two world wars and the communist activities in Spain and France frustrated it. Jesuit educators have remained true to their tradition, but in a state of considerable confusion and disagreement. The restored Society has not yet been restored as a single-minded educational institution with thorough understanding of our complete historical commitment to foreign language training as the foundation upon which all else rests, or with any consciousness that language training consists in a dual application of two entirely separate things, once and at a particular age as the most essential discipline of a lifetime, and once, at any age, as a means of cultural understanding and humanistic growth. In practice, the Society's educational policy today is based on a compromise between an adherence to traditional principles and the need to conform to modern requirements and modern standards.

Our Position in Relation to Latin and the Classics Latin, as a discipline, is as fundamental and as indispensable to Jesuit Education as it ever was, and as readily achievable. As a discipline it has its definite place and its definite time in our curriculum, ideally in 7th and 8th grade, of necessity postponed to Freshman and Sophomore year of High School. As a direct medium of communication and culture it has no place whatsoever. That has been attempted again and again even in isolated places such as in Jesuit Seminaries, always unsuccessfully, and only for clearly defined pragmatic purposes of constantly diminishing usefulness, and now in this post-Conciliar period, practically all invalid or non-existent. As a discipline, Latin has no need to develop the tremendous vocabulary necessary for a spoken language or for a subsequent "native language" reading and appreciation of the classics. It must be taught in the vernacular with a grammatical text in the traditional method of the New Society, very similar to the Henle texts as first published and before confusion of aim and objective and methodology brought objectionable and destructive revision after

revision. If confined to its proper purpose and use it makes no greater demands upon the student's time and energy than his other academic subjects and readily permits a six subject academic load. The direct reading and appreciation of the classics is no longer a practical or legitimate goal for any large percentage of our students. The Classical department of Creighton University has long since recognized this as a present reality, and Professor Jacks, its Director, has been pioneering for at least thirty years in a more realistic approach to the preservation of our Classical inheritance.

Our Objectives as Modern Language Teachers Jesuit pre-eminence in Liberal Education can only be re-established upon a linguistic basis, and this can be achieved only in the modern language field. Culture is no longer the simple Latin culture. Culture as well as mutual harmony and understanding and world peace are now the conglomerate sum total of the various and widely differing languages of the world. This cultural objective can be well attained within the moderate limits of the norms outlined for us by the J.E.A. in 1958 on page 158 of the Manual, but we must also provide for a liberal contribution of direct speakers in

the case of the exceptional and the few.

Our Methods It is now certain that only the direct methods can attain our objective, even in the cases where the real cultural objective will be attained mainly through reading and familiarity with the modern literature of the countries concerned. It is certainly advisable that we begin in this manner and that it be continued throughout four years. It is hoped that modern language teachers can lay the groundwork for an adequate and satisfactory understanding with administrators, with due respect to our status as constructive and well informed Jesuit Educators, and that we can arrange and propose an entirely satisfactory syllabus to provide the most satisfactory materials now available for the two years of language training we still lack and must have. This is not merely a professional recommendation. It is an absolute and imperative MUST.

News from the Field

LOYOLA UNIVERSITY PRESS (Chicago) and Father Jerome E. Breunig, S.J. announce the publication of HAVE YOU HAD YOUR RICE TODAY. The book is Father Breunig's description of the opening days of the Wisconsin's Province opening of So Gang University in Korea and pictures the life and problems of running a Jesuit university in Korea.

UNIVERSITY OF DETROIT has made a double announcement in revealing the closing of the Department of Aeronautical Engineering and the opening of a School of Architecture. The decrease of applicants for the Aeronautical program and the lack of suitable opportunities for co-op jobs prompted the closing of this department. The increasing divergence of the training of the future architect from the engineering curriculum was the reason given for the establishment of the new School of Architecture. This School opened officially in the Fall of 1964 semester.

The UNIVERSITY OF SAN FRANCISCO SCHOOL OF LAW has been selected as the first law school in the United States to receive a grant from the National Defender Project.

The Defender Project is a nationwide effort aimed at assuring adequate legal counsel for poor persons charged with crime. It also seeks to improve the caliber of attorneys entering the practice of criminal law.

The Project, set in motion Jan. 1, 1964, is administered through the National Legal Aid and Defender Association, by virtue of a major grant from the Ford Foundation, Its headquarters is in Chicago.

Twelve thousand dollars was granted to the Law School. The funds will be used to establish a model defender workshop in advanced criminal law for selected third-year students.

A feature in the workshop will be the students' assignment as research assistants to attorneys handling indigent criminal defense matters in the United States District Courts here. Their work will be aimed at all phases of criminal law as they learn from doing. The students will be involved in pretrial investigation and research work for attorneys in the preparation of trial and appellate briefs.

Although the other colleges and universities seem to be picking the high risers for dormitories on their campuses, GONZAGA UNI-VERSITY believes in building small dormitories. In fact they are ready to start construction on six new small dormitories with housing for 340 students. One dormitory, housing about 100 students, will be for women students. The six structures will be built at an approximate cost of \$1.6 million. Gonzaga also broke ground recently for their \$400,000 dining hall.

LOYOLA UNIVERSITY OF LOS ANGELES is proud to announce that Brian Fay, a Loyola senior has been awarded a coveted Rhodes scholarship. Fay began his studies in October at St. Edmund's Hall, Oxford in political theory. His grant is for two years with a possible third year in the offing. Only thirty-two scholarships are awarded in the United States each year. Fay was one of the two nominees from the seven Southwest District states.

ST. LOUIS UNIVERSITY is breaking ground for a new classroom building in the Mill Creek area. The four story building will house the Departments of Mathematics and Modern Languages of the College of Arts. Construction is scheduled for Fall of 1966 completion.

JOHN CARROLL UNIVERSITY is also in the ground-breaking business with their plans to start construction of a Science Center this coming June. They hope to have it ready for use for the summer of 1967. Besides lab and classrooms it will contain offices for 67 faculty members.

Construction has started on the new Husman Residence Hall at XAVIER UNIVERSITY. The hall will accommodate 292 men in suites designed for four men. This new male accommodation will bring the Xavier residency for male students to 837 students. The building, entirely air-conditioned, is expected to be finished for September 1965 occupancy. Designers and builders of the building are the O'Meara-Chandler Corporation of Houston, Texas, specialists in campus housing facilities.

ST. PETER'S COLLEGE is well on its way to the construction of a new library with a grant of some \$550,000 from the New Jersey State Commission on Education. The many Special Students who have studied at FORDHAM will be happy to hear that the reconstruction of Dealy Hall has been completed. The entire interior of the building had been ripped out and new floors, wiring and plumbing were installed. The venerable building in its new construction will house faculty offices, laboratories, administration offices and a computation center.

LOYOLA of NEW ORLEANS has announced the closing of its School of Pharmacy with the completion of the June 1965 scholastic year. The School has more than fifty years of service but declining enrollments and the annual deficit of some \$1400 for each student enrolled have tolled the death knell of the School. This closing will mean that only three Jesuit institutions, Creighton, Fordham, and St. Louis will have Schools of Pharmacy.

HOLY CROSS COLLEGE has released architectural plans on their proposed four million dollar Campus Center. Although it will be built as one unit the Center, for practical purposes, will consist of a five storied office building and basement and a four storied recreational building. For those who know the Holy Cross campus, it will be located above and behind the Dinand Library.

ONE MILLION DOLLARS is the gift of John F. Healy and his wife Ramona Hayes Healy to the University of San Francisco. The money will be used to construct the Hayes-Healey Hall for USF co-eds. Construction of the nine-story building will commence in April 1965. It will accommodate 400 co-eds and is scheduled for an August 1966 completion. Mr. and Mrs. Healy, although now resident in Chicago, are both native San Franciscans.

FATHER A. A. LEMIEUX, S.J. steps down from the presidency-rectorship at University of Seattle after a 17 year term. Father Lemieux was the dean of all presidents of American Jesuit universities in point of service. He will be succeeded in the presidency by Father John A. Fitterer, S.J. who has been Dean of Arts at Seattle since 1956. The first year of Father Lemieux's term he had a campus of six buildings on six acres. When he left his position at Seattle there were 26 buildings on forty acres.

Jesuit Educational Quarterly

Index to Volume XXVII June 1964 to March 1965

Aims of a Four Year ML Syllabus in Jesuit High Schools,	
J. G. Auer	259
Annual JEA Meeting 1964 5, 15, 28, 36	, 43
Apostolate of Secondary Schools, Intern'l Conference	48
Apostolate of Secondary Schools, English Speaking	
Group Report	68
Auer, John G., S.J., Modern Languages in High Schools	259
Bernert, Roman, J., S.J., The Impact of Secondary School Cur-	
riculum Developments on Articulation with College Programs	15
Carr, Cornelius J., S.J., Contemporaneity: A Challenge for	
Our High Schools	213
Church-Related Colleges, see Distler, T.A.	28
Constitution of the Jesuit Educational Association	87
Contemporaneity: A Challenge for Our High Schools,	
C. J. Carr, S.J.	213
Discussion Type Teaching, Edward G. Zogby, S.J.	223
Distler, Theodore A., Dr., Future Prospects of Church-Related	
Colleges in the United States	28
Enrollment Statistics-1964-1965, Eugene F. Mangold, S.J.	162
Feeney, Joseph J., S.J., The 1964 High School Meeting:	
A Report	36
Future Prospects of Church-Related Colleges in the United	
States, Dr. T. A. Distler	28
Higher Education: see Muldowney, Distler, O'Donovan,	Ververon
Mackin, Yanitelli 5, 28, 43, 149,	257
High School Curricula, Jesuit and Non-Jesuit High Schools,	
R. H. Twohig, S.J.	247
High School Institute for Administrators, L. K. Reed, S.J.	99
Impact of Curriculum Developments on Articulation Between	
Educational Levels From the Viewpoint of Higher Education,	ے
Muldowney, J. F., S.J.	5
Impact of Secondary School Curriculum Developments on	7-
Articulation With College Programs, R. A. Bernert, S.J.	15
International Conference on the Apostolate of Secondary	
Schools, Rome, September 2-4, 1963	48

International Conference on the Apostolate of Secondary	
Schools, Rome, September 2-4, 1963, English Speaking Group	
Report	68
Janssens, J. B., S.J., Very Rev., Promulgation of JEA	
Constitution	85
JEA Annual Meeting 1964 5, 15, 28, 36,	43
JEA Constitution	87
JEA Constitution, Promulgation of	85
JEA Institute for High School Administrators, Santa Clara,	
August 2-13, 1964, L. K. Reed, S.J.	99
Jesuit Education and the Contemporary Adolescent,	
	198
	181
	134
Mackin, Theodore J., S.J., Theology's Disturbing Presence in	
the University	149
Mangold, Eugene F., S.J., Enrollment Statistics 1964-1965	
0 0	259
Muldowney, James F., S.J., Impact of Curriculum Developments	
on Articulation Between Educational Levels from the	
Viewpoint of Higher Education	5
News From the Field 76, 142, 207,	267
O'Donovan, Leo J., S.J., Report on the College and	10
University Discussions	43
Philosophy of Student Personnel Services, V.R. Yanitelli, S.J.	
Plant Organization and Management, J. Kenny, S.J.	134
Reed, Lorenzo K., S.J., JEA Institute for High School	00
Administrators	99
Report on College and University Discussions,	40
L. J. Donovan, S.J.	43
Rooney, Edward B., S.J., Status of Special Studies 1964-1965	237
Santa Clara Institute for High School Administrators,	00
L. K. Reed, S.J.	99
Scholarly Publications of Jesuits	181
Secondary Schools, see Bernert, Reed, Feeney, Internat'l Conf.,	
Starratt, Carr, Zogby, Auer, Twohig	250
15, 36, 48, 99, 198, 213, 223, 247,	209
Starratt, Robert J., S.J., Jesuit Education and the	198
Contemporary Adolescent Status of Special Studies 1964-1965, E. B. Rooney, S.J.	237
Status of Special Studies 1904-1905, E. D. Hooney, S.J.	201

Statistical Comparison of Curricula of Jesuit and Non-Jesuit	
High Schools, R. H. Twohig, S.J.	247
Student Personnel Services, Philosophy of, V. R. Yanitelli, S.J.	257
The 1964 High School Meeting: A Report, J. J. Feeney, S.J.	36
Theology, Disturbing Presence in the University,	
T. J. Mackin, S.J.	149
Twohig, Richard H., S.J., Statistical Comparison of Curricula	
of Jesuit and Non-Jesuit High Schools	247
Yanitelli, Victor R., S.J., Philosophy of Student Personnel	
Services	257
Zogby, Edward G., S.J. Discussion Type Teaching	223